#### SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

FORM 8-K

#### CURRENT REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

DATE OF REPORT (DATE OF EARLIEST EVENT REPORTED): May 30, 2002

DAVE & BUSTER'S INC. (Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

MISSOURI (State of incorporation) 0000943823

0000943823 (Commission File (IRS Employer Number) Identification Number) 43-1532756

2481 MANANA DRIVE DALLAS TX 75220 (Address of principal executive offices)

REGISTRANT'S TELEPHONE NUMBER, INCLUDING AREA CODE: 214 357-9588

#### ITEM 5. OTHER EVENTS.

(c)

On May 30, 2002, Dave & Buster's, Inc., D&B Holdings I, Inc. ("Holdings") and D&B Acquisition, Sub, Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary of Holdings ("Acquisition") entered into a definitive merger agreement providing for the merger of Dave & Buster's and Acquisition whereby Dave & Buster's will become a wholly-owned subsidiary of Holdings. Holdings has been formed by a group consisting of the founders and certain members of senior executive management of Dave & Buster's together with Investcorp, a global investment group and international investors organized by Investcorp. The merger agreement, which is subject to customary conditions and regulatory approvals, provides that Dave & Buster's will commence a tender offer to purchase all of the issued and outstanding shares of common stock of Dave & Buster's at a price per share of \$12.00

#### ITEM 7. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND EXHIBITS.

- Exhibits. The following are filed as Exhibits to this Report.
  - 2.1 Agreement and Plan of Merger by and among Dave & Buster's Inc., D&B Holdings I, Inc. and D&B Acquisition, Sub, Inc., dated as of May 30, 2002.
  - 99.1 Support and Exchange Agreement date as of May 30, 2002 by and among D&B Holdings I, Inc., D&B Acquisition, Sub, Inc. and the stockholders named therein.
  - 99.2 Dave & Buster's, Inc. Press Release dated May 30, 2002, announcing the definitive agreement.

#### ITEM 9. REGULATION FD DISCLOSURE.

On May 30, 2002, Dave & Buster's Inc. issued a news release announcing that it had entered into a definitive agreement whereby a group led by its founders and certain executive management together with Investcorp, a global investment group and international investors organized by Investcorp will acquire the company. The press release is attached as Exhibit 99.2 to this Report.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

DAVE & BUSTER'S, INC.

Date: May 31, 2002 By: /s/ W. C. Hammett, Jr.

-----

W.C. Hammett, Jr., Chief Financial Officer

#### INDEX TO EXHIBITS

**EXHIBIT** NUMBER DESCRIPTION

- ------2.1 Agreement and Plan of Merger by and among Dave & Buster's Inc., D&B Holdings I, Inc. and D&B Acquisition, Sub, Inc., dated as of May 30, 2002. 99.1 Support and Exchange Agreement date as of May 30, 2002 by and among D&B

Holdings I, Inc., D&B Acquisition, Sub, Inc. and the stockholders named

therein. 99.2 Dave & Buster's, Inc. Press Release dated May 30, 2002,

announcing the definitive agreement.

### EXECUTION COPY

\_\_\_\_\_\_

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

BY AND AMONG

D&B HOLDINGS I, INC.,

D&B ACQUISITION SUB, INC.

AND

DAVE & BUSTER'S, INC.

MAY 30, 2002

\_\_\_\_\_\_

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page ARTICLE I THE	
0FFER	
Offer	
Actions	
Merger	Ι
MERGER	
Merger	
Closing2.3 Effective	. 5
Time	
Merger	
2.7 Officers	. 5
2.8 Conversion of Common Stock and Options	
COMPANY	
Subsidiaries	. 9
Capitalization	10
Noncontravention	
3.7 Absence of Certain Changes or Events12 3.8	
Litigation	13
Plans	
Conduct of Business:	
Permits	15
2.172. 0.1111.0.1.0.0.2.2.2.2.2.2.2.2.2.2.2.2.2	17
3.14 Title to Assets;         Liens	
Property	
Contracts	
Action       23 3.20 Opinion of Financia         Advisor       24 3.21 Control Share         Acquisition       24 3.22 Right         Agreement       24	е

3.23	Vote Required24
3.24	Insurance
3.25	Suppliers
3.26	Labor
0.20	
ARTICLE IV	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PARENT AND PURCHASER
4.1	Organization
4.2	Authority and Related Matters
4.3	No Conflicts; Consents
4.4	
	Information Supplied
4.5	Financing
4.6	Brokers
4.7	No Prior Activities
ARTICLE V	COVENANTS RELATED TO CONDUCT OF BUSINESS
<b>-</b> 1	Conduct of Business
5.1	
5.2	No Solicitation
ARTICLE VI	ADDITIONAL COVENANTS31
6.1	Preparation of Proxy Statement; Stockholders Meeting
6.2	Access to Information; Confidentiality31
6.3	Reasonable Efforts; Notification
6.4	Benefit Plans
6.5	Indemnification
6.6	Fees and Expenses
6.7	Public Announcements34
6.8	Directors
6.9	Cooperation of Financing Efforts35
6.10	Consents
6.11	Takeover Statutes
ARTICLE VI	I CONDITIONS PRECEDENT
7.1	Conditions to Each Party's Obligation to Effect the Merger
ARTICLE VI	II TERMINATION37
8.1 8.2	Termination
ARTICLE IX	GENERAL PROVISIONS
9.1 9.2 9.3	Non-survival of Representations and Warranties
J.J	1 di Clul liivalloley

9.4	Execution in Counterparts; Facsimile Signatures	40
9.5	Governing Law, Etc	
9.6	Assignment; Successors and Assigns; No Third Party Beneficiaries	40
9.7	Titles and Headings	
9.8	Schedules and Exhibits	
9.9	Knowledge	40
9.10	Entire Agreement; Amendments	41
9.11	Waivers	

#### **SCHEDULES**

Concaare	0.2	000010101
Schedule	3.3	Capitalization
Schedule	3.4	Conflicts
Schedule	3.5	Consents and Approvals
Schedule	3.6	Financial Matters
Schedule	3.7	Certain Changes
Schedule	3.8	Litigation
Schedule	3.9	Employee Benefits
Schedule	3.11	Conduct of Business
Schedule	3.12	Taxes
Schedule	3.13	Environmental Matters
Schedule	3.14	Title to Assets; Liens
Schedule	3.15	Real Property
Schedule	3.16	Intellectual Property
Schedule	3.17	Material Contracts
Schedule	3.24	Insurance
Schedule	3.25	Suppliers
Schedule	5.1	Operations Prior to the Closing Date
Schedule	6.4	Employment Arrangements
Schedule		Maximum Insurance Premium
Schedule	6.10	Cooperation
Schedule	9.9	Persons Having Knowledge

Subsidiaries

Schedule 3.2

#### AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

This AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER, dated as of May 30, 2002 (this "Agreement"), is by and among Dave & Buster's, Inc., a Missouri corporation (the "Company"), D&B Holdings I, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Parent"), and D&B Acquisition Sub, Inc., a Missouri corporation and a wholly-owned subsidiary of Parent ("Purchaser").

#### **BACKGROUND**

- A. The respective Boards of Directors of Parent, Purchaser and the Company, and a Special Committee (the "Special Committee") of the Board of Directors of the Company (composed entirely of directors who have no direct or indirect interest in the transactions contemplated hereby), each have determined that it would be advisable and in the best interests of their respective stockholders for Parent to acquire the Company by means of a merger of Purchaser with and into the Company (the "Merger") on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement.
- B. In furtherance of the Merger, Parent proposes to cause Purchaser to make a tender offer (as it may be amended from time to time as permitted under this Agreement, the "Offer") for the purchase of all the issued and outstanding shares of common stock of the Company, par value \$0.01 per share (the "Common Stock"), including the associated stock purchase rights (the "Rights") issued pursuant to the Amended and Restated Rights Agreement, dated as of September 22, 1999, between the Company and ChaseMellon Shareholder Services, L.L.C., as Rights Agent (the "Rights Agreement"), at a price per share of \$12.00, net cash to each seller of Common Stock, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement.
- C. The Board of Directors of the Company, upon the recommendation of the Special Committee, has approved the Offer and recommends (subject to the limitations contained herein) that the Company's stockholders accept the Offer and tender their shares of Common Stock pursuant thereto.
- D. Concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Agreement, Parent is entering into an agreement with certain stockholders of the Company (the "Support and Exchange Agreement") pursuant to which, among other things, such stockholders shall agree to take certain actions to support the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

#### **AGREEMENT**

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and the representations, warranties and agreements set forth herein, the parties agree as follows:

#### 1.1 THE OFFER.

(a) Subject to the conditions of this Agreement, as promptly as practicable, but in no event later than five business days after the date of the execution and delivery of this Agreement, Purchaser shall, and Parent shall cause Purchaser to, commence the Offer within the meaning of Rule 14d-2 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"). The obligation of Purchaser to, and of Parent to cause Purchaser to, commence the Offer and accept for payment, and pay for, any shares of Common Stock tendered pursuant to the Offer shall be subject only to the conditions set forth in Exhibit A (any of which may be waived by Purchaser in its sole discretion, provided that, without the consent of the Company, Purchaser may not waive the Minimum Tender Condition (as defined in Exhibit A)). The initial expiration date of the Offer shall be the 20th business day following the commencement of the Offer. Purchaser expressly reserves the right to modify the terms of the Offer, except that, without the consent of the Company, Purchaser shall not, except as provided in the next sentence: (i) reduce the number of shares of Common Stock subject to the Offer; (ii) reduce the price per share of Common Stock to be paid pursuant to the Offer; (iii) modify or add to the conditions set forth in Exhibit A in any manner adverse to the holders of Common Stock; (iv) extend the Offer; (v) change the form of consideration payable in the Offer; or (vi) otherwise amend the Offer in any manner adverse to the holders of Common Stock. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Purchaser may, without the consent of the Company, (x) extend the Offer for up to a maximum of 10 additional business days, if at the initial expiration date of the Offer any of the conditions to Purchaser's obligation to purchase shares of Common Stock set forth herein or in Exhibit A are not satisfied; (y) extend the Offer for any period required by applicable law, including any rule, regulation, interpretation or position of the SEC applicable to the Offer; and (z) extend the Offer for any reason for a period of not more than 10 business days beyond the latest expiration date that would otherwise be permitted under this Section 1.1(a). If the Minimum Tender Condition has been satisfied and all other conditions to the Offer have been satisfied or waived but less than 90% of the Fully Diluted Shares (as defined below) have been validly tendered and not withdrawn on the scheduled expiration date, Purchaser may accept and purchase all of the Common Stock tendered in the initial offer period and may notify holders of Common Stock of Purchaser's intent to provide a "subsequent offer period" for tender of at least 90% of the Fully Diluted Shares pursuant to Rule 14d-11 of the Exchange Act, which subsequent offer period shall not exceed 15 business days. "Fully Diluted Shares" means all outstanding securities entitled generally to vote in the election of directors of the Company on a fully diluted basis, after giving effect to the exercise or conversion of all options, rights and securities exercisable or convertible into such voting securities. It is agreed that the conditions to the Offer are for the benefit of Parent and Purchaser and may be asserted by Parent or Purchaser regardless of the circumstances giving rise to any such condition (including any action or inaction by Parent or Purchaser not inconsistent with the terms hereof). On the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer and this Agreement, Purchaser shall, and Parent shall cause Purchaser to, pay for all shares of Common Stock validly tendered and not withdrawn pursuant to the Offer that Purchaser becomes obligated to purchase pursuant to the Offer as soon as practicable after the expiration of the Offer.

(b) On the date of commencement of the Offer, Parent and Purchaser shall file with the SEC a Tender Offer Statement on Schedule TO with respect to the Offer (together with all amendments and supplements thereto and including the exhibits thereto, the "Schedule TO") and a Statement on Schedule 13E-3 (together with all amendments and supplements thereto and including the exhibits thereto, the "Schedule 13E-3"). The Schedule TO shall contain, among other things, an offer to purchase and a related letter of transmittal and other ancillary documents (such Schedule TO, including the Schedule 13E-3 and the documents included therein pursuant to which the Offer will be made, together with any supplements or amendments thereto, the "Offer Documents"). Each of Parent and Purchaser on the one hand, and the Company on the other hand, shall promptly correct any information provided by it for use in the Offer Documents if and to the extent that such information is false or misleading in any material respect, and each of Parent and Purchaser shall take all steps necessary to amend or supplement the Offer Documents and to cause the Offer Documents as so amended or supplemented to be filed with the SEC and to be disseminated to the Company's stockholders, in each case as and to the extent required by applicable Federal or state securities laws. Parent and Purchaser shall promptly notify the Company and its counsel regarding any comments that Parent, Purchaser or their counsel receive from the SEC or its staff with respect to the Offer Documents and shall promptly provide to the Company and its counsel copies of such written comments, if any. The Company shall cooperate with Parent and Purchaser in responding to any comments received from the SEC with respect to the Offer Documents.

(c) Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, Parent shall provide or cause to be provided to Purchaser on a timely basis the funds necessary to purchase any shares of Common Stock that Purchaser becomes obligated to purchase pursuant to the Offer.

#### 1.2 COMPANY ACTIONS.

- (a) The Company hereby approves of and consents to the Offer, the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement, subject to the approval of the Merger by the Company's stockholders in accordance with the Missouri BCL (as defined in Section 2.1), if required.
- (b) In accordance with Rule 14d-9(e) of the Exchange Act, and prior to the Company Stockholder Approval (as defined in Section 3.23), if any, the Company shall file with the SEC a Solicitation/ Recommendation Statement on Schedule 14D-9 with respect to the Offer (such Schedule 14D-9, as amended from time to time and including the exhibits thereto, the "Schedule 14D-9") containing the recommendations described in Section 3.19 hereof and shall mail the Schedule 14D-9 to the stockholders of the Company. Each of the Company, Parent and Purchaser shall promptly correct any information provided by it for use in the Schedule 14D-9 if and to the extent that such information is false or misleading in any material respect, and the Company shall take all steps necessary to amend or supplement the Schedule 14D-9 and to cause the Schedule 14D-9 as so amended or supplemented to be filed with the SEC and disseminated to the Company's stockholders, in each case as and to the extent required by applicable Federal securities laws. The Company shall promptly notify Parent and its counsel regarding any comments the Company or its counsel may receive from the SEC or its staff with respect to the

Schedule 14D-9 and shall promptly provide to the Parent and its counsel copies of such written comments, if any.

(c) In connection with the Offer, the Company shall cause its transfer agent to furnish Purchaser promptly with mailing labels containing the names and addresses of the record holders of Common Stock as of the latest practicable date, together with copies of all lists of stockholders, security position listings and computer files and all other information in the Company's possession or control regarding the beneficial owners of Common Stock, and shall furnish to Purchaser such information and assistance (including updated lists of stockholders, security position listings and computer files) as Parent may reasonably request in communicating the Offer to the stockholders of the Company. Subject to the requirements of applicable law, and except for such steps as are necessary to disseminate the Offer Documents and any other documents necessary to consummate this Agreement, Parent and Purchaser shall hold in confidence the information contained in any such labels, listings and files, shall use such information only in connection with the Offer and the Merger and, if this Agreement is terminated, shall, upon request, use reasonable efforts to deliver to the Company or destroy all copies of such information then in their possession, followed promptly by written confirmation of copies destroyed, if any.

1.3 SINGLE STEP MERGER. In the event that, upon expiration of the Offer, at least 66 2/3% of the Fully Diluted Shares have been validly tendered and not withdrawn but the Minimum Tender Condition has not been satisfied and no shares of Common Stock are accepted by Purchaser for purchase and payment pursuant to the Offer, Parent, Purchaser and the Company shall proceed with the Merger as expeditiously as reasonably possible subject to all applicable terms and conditions contained in this Agreement, provided that the obligations of Parent and Purchaser to consummate the Merger shall also be conditioned on (i) satisfaction of each of the conditions set forth in Exhibit A (disregarding references to the Offer contained therein) other than the Minimum Tender Condition and (ii) notwithstanding anything to the contrary in Section 4.5 hereof or elsewhere in this Agreement, the funding from third party lenders of at least \$155 million of new debt financing and availability of an additional \$30 million line of credit from third party lenders, in each case on commercially reasonable terms as determined in the good faith judgment of Parent. If this Section 1.3 applies, (x) the "Merger Consideration" referred to in Section 2.8(a) and elsewhere in this Agreement shall be the per share price of the Offer in effect immediately prior to expiration of the Offer and (y) Section 7.1(d) shall not apply.

## ARTICLE II THE MERGER

2.1 THE MERGER. On the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, and in accordance with the General and Business Corporation Law of the State of Missouri (the "Missouri BCL"), Purchaser shall be merged with and into the Company at the Effective Time (as defined in Section 2.3) whereupon the separate corporate existence of Purchaser shall cease and the Company shall continue as the surviving corporation (the "Surviving Corporation").

- 2.2 CLOSING. The closing of the Merger (the "Closing") shall take place at the offices of Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher, 200 Park Avenue, New York, New York 10166 as soon as practicable after all the conditions set forth in Section 7.1 have been satisfied (or, to the extent permitted by law, waived by the parties entitled to the benefits thereof), or at such other place, time and date as shall be agreed in writing between Parent and the Company. The date on which the Closing occurs is referred to in this Agreement as the "Closing Date".
- 2.3 EFFECTIVE TIME. Prior to the Closing, Parent shall prepare, and on the Closing Date or as soon as practicable thereafter Parent shall file with the Secretary of State for the State of Missouri, Articles of Merger (the "Articles of Merger") executed in accordance with the relevant provisions of the Missouri BCL and shall make all other filings or recordings required under the Missouri BCL to give effect to the Merger. The Merger shall become effective at such time as the Articles of Merger are duly filed with such Secretary of State for the State of Missouri (the time the Merger becomes effective being the ("Effective Time").
- 2.4 EFFECTS OF THE MERGER. The Merger shall have the effects set forth in the applicable provisions of the Missouri BCL. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing and subject thereto, at the Effective Time all the properties, rights, privileges, powers and franchises of the Company and Purchaser shall vest in the Surviving Corporation, and all debts, liabilities and duties of the Company and Purchaser shall become the debts, liabilities and duties of the Surviving Corporation.
- 2.5 ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION AND BYLAWS. The Articles of Incorporation of Purchaser in effect at the Effective Time shall be the Articles of Incorporation of the Surviving Corporation until amended in accordance with applicable law. The Bylaws of Purchaser in effect at the Effective Time shall be the Bylaws of the Surviving Corporation until amended in accordance with applicable law.
- 2.6 DIRECTORS. The directors of Purchaser at the Effective Time shall be the initial directors of the Surviving Corporation, each to hold office in accordance with the Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws of the Surviving Corporation until such director's successor is duly elected or appointed and gualified.
- 2.7 OFFICERS. The officers of the Company at the Effective Time shall be the initial officers of the Surviving Corporation, each to hold office in accordance with the Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws of the Surviving Corporation until such officer's successor is duly elected or appointed and qualified.
- 2.8 CONVERSION OF COMMON STOCK AND OPTIONS. At the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of any holder of Common Stock or any shares of capital stock of Purchaser:
- (a) Common Stock. Each issued and outstanding share of Common Stock (other than shares of Common Stock to be canceled and retired in accordance with Section 2.8(c) and any Dissenting Shares (as defined in Section 2.8(d)) shall be converted into the right to receive in cash from the Company an amount equal to the price per share of Common Stock paid pursuant to the Offer (the "Merger Consideration"). As of the Effective Time, all such shares of

Common Stock shall no longer be outstanding and shall automatically be canceled and retired and shall cease to exist, and each holder of a certificate representing any such shares of Common Stock shall cease to have any rights with respect thereto, except the right to receive the Merger Consideration upon surrender of such certificate in accordance with Section 2.9, without interest.

- (b) Purchaser Capital Stock. Each issued and outstanding share of capital stock of Purchaser shall be converted into and become one fully paid and nonassessable share of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of the Surviving Corporation.
- (c) Cancellation of Treasury Stock and Purchaser-Owned Common Stock. Each share of Common Stock that is owned by the Company, Parent or Purchaser, or any wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company or Parent, shall no longer be outstanding and shall automatically be canceled and retired and shall cease to exist, and no consideration shall be delivered or deliverable in exchange therefor.
- (d) Dissenting Shares. Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, shares of Common Stock that are issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time and that are held by Persons who are entitled to demand, and properly demand, payment of the fair value of such shares pursuant to, and who comply in all respects with, Section 351.455 of the Missouri BCL ("Dissenting Shares") shall not be converted into the right to receive the Merger Consideration, but rather shall be entitled to payment of the fair value of such Dissenting Shares in accordance with the Missouri BCL; provided, however, that if any holder of Dissenting Shares fails to perfect or otherwise waives, withdraws or loses the right to payment of the fair value of such shares under the Missouri BCL, then the right of such holder to be paid the fair value of such holder's Dissenting Shares shall cease and such Dissenting Shares shall be treated as if they had been converted as of the Effective Time into the right to receive the Merger Consideration as provided in Section 2.8(a). The Company shall give prompt notice to Parent of any demands received by the Company for payment of the fair value of any shares of Common Stock, and Parent shall have the right to participate in and direct all negotiations and proceedings with respect to such demands. The Company shall not, except with the prior written consent of Parent, make any payment with respect to, or settle or offer to settle, any such demands.
- (e) Stock Options. Immediately prior to the Effective Time, each outstanding Company Stock Option (as defined in Section 3.3) which is then exercisable or becomes exercisable as a result of the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, shall be canceled by the Company, and at the Effective Time the holder thereof shall be entitled to receive from the Surviving Corporation as soon as practicable after the Effective Time in consideration for such cancellation an amount in cash equal to the product of a) the number of shares of Common Stock previously subject to such Company Stock Option and b) the excess, if any, of the Merger Consideration over the exercise price per share for such Company Stock Option, reduced by the amount of withholding or other taxes required by law to be withheld. Except as provided herein or as otherwise agreed by the parties, the Company Stock Plans and any other plan, program or arrangement providing for the issuance or grant of any interest in respect of the capital stock of the Company shall terminate as of the Effective Time. Prior to the Effective Time, the Board of Directors of the Company and the Compensation Committee of the

Board of Directors shall adopt such resolutions and the Company shall take such other actions as are necessary to carry out the terms of this Section 2.8(e).

#### 2.9 EXCHANGE OF CERTIFICATES.

- (a) Prior to the Effective Time, Parent shall select a bank or trust company to act as paying agent (the "Paying Agent") for the payment of the Merger Consideration upon surrender of certificates (the "Certificates") representing Common Stock. Parent shall take all steps necessary to enable and cause the Surviving Corporation to provide to the Paying Agent immediately following the Effective Time all the cash necessary to pay for the shares of Common Stock converted into the right to receive the Merger Consideration pursuant to Section 2.8(a) (such cash being hereinafter referred to as the "Exchange Fund").
- (b) Promptly after the Effective Time, the Paying Agent shall mail to each holder of record of a Certificate or Certificates that immediately prior to the Effective Time represented Common Stock whose shares were converted into the right to receive the Merger Consideration pursuant to Section 2.8(a) (i) a letter of transmittal which shall specify that delivery shall be effected, and risk of loss and title to the Certificates shall pass, only upon delivery of the Certificates to the Paying Agent and shall be in a form and have such other provisions as Parent may reasonably specify and (ii) instructions for use in effecting the surrender of the Certificates in exchange for the Merger Consideration. Upon surrender of a Certificate for cancellation to the Paying Agent or to such other agent or agents as may be appointed by the Parent, together with such letter of transmittal, duly executed, and such other documents as may reasonably be required by the Paying Agent, the holder of such Certificate shall be entitled to receive in exchange therefor the amount of cash into which the shares of Common Stock theretofore represented by such Certificate shall have been converted pursuant to Section 2.8(a), and the Certificate so surrendered shall forthwith be canceled. In the event of a transfer of ownership of Common Stock which is not registered in the transfer records of the Company, payment may be made to a Person (as defined below) other than the Person in whose name the Certificate so surrendered is registered if such Certificate shall be properly endorsed or otherwise be in proper form for transfer and the Person requesting such payment shall pay any transfer or other taxes required by reason of the payment to a Person other than the registered holder of such Certificate or establish to the satisfaction of the Surviving Corporation that such tax has been paid or is not applicable. Until surrendered as contemplated by this Section 2.9, each Certificate shall be deemed at any time after the Effective Time to represent only the right to receive upon such surrender the amount of cash, without interest, into which the shares of Common Stock theretofore represented by such Certificate shall have been converted pursuant to Section 2.8(a). No interest shall be paid or shall accrue on the cash payable upon the surrender of any Certificate. For purposes of this Agreement, "Person" means an individual, corporation, partnership, limited liability company, association, trust or any unincorporated organization or other entity.
- (c) The Merger Consideration paid in accordance with the terms of this Article II, upon conversion of any shares of Common Stock, shall be deemed to have been paid in full satisfaction of all rights pertaining to such shares, and there shall be no further registration of transfers on the stock transfer books of the Surviving Corporation of shares of Common Stock that were outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time. If, after the Effective Time, any

Certificates formerly representing shares of Common Stock are presented to the Surviving Corporation or the Paying Agent for any reason, they shall be canceled and exchanged as provided in this Article II.

- (d) Any portion of the Exchange Fund (plus any interest and other income received by the Paying Agent in respect of such funds) that remains undistributed to the holders of Certificates representing Common Stock as provided in this Section 2.9 for six months after the Effective Time shall be delivered to the Surviving Corporation, upon demand, and any holder of Common Stock who has not theretofore complied with this Article II shall thereafter look only to the Surviving Corporation for payment of its claim for the Merger Consideration.
- (e) None of Parent, Purchaser, the Company or the Paying Agent shall be liable to any Person in respect of any cash from the Exchange Fund delivered to a public official pursuant to any applicable abandoned property, escheat or similar law. If any Certificate has not been surrendered prior to five years after the Effective Time (or immediately prior to such earlier date on which the Merger Consideration in respect of such Certificate would otherwise escheat to or become the property of any Governmental Entity (as defined in Section 3.5), any such shares, cash, dividends or distributions in respect of such Certificate shall, to the extent permitted by applicable law, become the property of the Surviving Corporation, free and clear of all claims or interest of any Person previously entitled thereto.
- (f) The Paying Agent shall invest any cash included in the Exchange Fund as directed by the Surviving Corporation. Any interest and other income resulting from such investments shall be paid to the Surviving Corporation.
- (g) Parent and the Surviving Corporation shall be entitled to deduct and withhold from the consideration otherwise payable to any holder of Common Stock pursuant to this Agreement such amounts as may be required to be deducted and withheld with respect to the making of such payment under any provision of Federal, state, local or foreign tax law. To the extent that amounts are so deducted and withheld, such deducted and withheld amounts shall be treated for all purposes of this Agreement as having been paid to such holders in respect of which such deduction and withholding was made.
- (h) If any Certificate shall have been lost, stolen or destroyed, upon the making of an affidavit of that fact by the Person claiming such Certificate to be lost, stolen or destroyed and, if required by Parent, the posting by such Person of a bond in such amount as Parent may direct as indemnity against any claim which may be made against it with respect to such Certificate and/or delivery of a suitable indemnity, the Paying Agent will issue, in each case, in exchange for such lost, stolen or destroyed Certificate, the Merger Consideration payable in respect thereof pursuant to this Agreement.

# ARTICLE III REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE COMPANY

 $$\operatorname{\textsc{The}}$  Company represents and warrants to each of Parent and Purchaser as follows:

3.1 CORPORATE ORGANIZATION. Each of the Company and its Subsidiaries (as defined below) is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction in which it is organized and has the requisite power and authority to own, operate or lease the properties that it purports to own, operate or lease and to carry on its business as it is now being conducted. Each of the Company and its Subsidiaries is duly qualified to do business, and is in good standing, in each jurisdiction where the character of its properties owned, operated or leased, or the nature of its activities, makes such qualification necessary, except for such failures which, individually or in the aggregate, have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect (as defined below). For purposes of this Agreement, "Material Adverse Effect" means any event, change, effect or development that (i) is or is reasonably expected to be materially adverse to the business, operations, properties (including intangible properties), condition (financial or otherwise), prospects, assets or liabilities of the Company and all of its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or (ii) impairs or would reasonably be expected to impair, in any material respect, the ability of the Company to perform its obligations under this Agreement.

3.2 SUBSIDIARIES. Each Subsidiary of the Company is identified on Schedule 3.2. All the outstanding equity interests of each Subsidiary of the Company are validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable and are owned by the Company, by another wholly-owned Subsidiary of the Company or by the Company and another wholly-owned Subsidiary of the Company, free and clear of all liens, security interests, pledges, agreements, claims, charges or encumbrances of any nature whatsoever ("Liens"), except as set forth on Schedule 3.2. There are no proxies with respect to any shares of capital stock of any such Subsidiary. There are no outstanding obligations of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any outstanding securities of any of the Company's Subsidiaries or to provide funds to or make any investment (in the form of a loan, capital contribution or otherwise) in the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or any other Person. There are no options, warrants or other rights, agreements, arrangements or commitments of any character obligating any Subsidiary of the Company to issue or sell any shares of its capital stock or other equity interests or any securities convertible into or exchangeable for any capital stock or other equity interests. The Company does not directly or indirectly own a greater than 5% equity interest in any Person that is not a Subsidiary of the Company. For purposes of this Agreement, "Subsidiary" means, with respect to any Person, (a) any corporation with respect to which such Person, directly or indirectly through one or more Subsidiaries, (i) owns more than 40% of the outstanding shares of capital stock having generally the right to vote in the election of directors or (ii) has the power, under ordinary circumstances, to elect, or to direct the election of, a majority of the board of directors of such corporation, (b) any partnership with respect to which (i) such Person or a Subsidiary of such Person is a general partner, (ii) such Person and its Subsidiaries together own more than 40% of the interests therein, or (iii) such Person and its Subsidiaries have the right to appoint or elect or direct the appointment or election of a majority of the directors or other Person or body responsible for the governance or management thereof, (c) any limited liability company with respect to which (i) such Person or a Subsidiary of such Person is the manager or managing member, (ii) such Person and its Subsidiaries together own more than 40% of the interests therein, or (iii) such Person and its Subsidiaries have the right to appoint or elect or direct the appointment or election of a majority of the directors or other Person or body responsible for the governance or management thereof, or (d) any other entity in which such Person has, and/or one or more of its Subsidiaries have, directly or indirectly, (i) at least a 40%

ownership interest or (ii) the power to appoint or elect or direct the appointment or election of a majority of the directors or other Person or body responsible for the governance or management thereof.

3.3 CAPITALIZATION. The authorized capital stock of the Company consists solely of (i) 50,000,000 shares of Common Stock and (ii) 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$.01 per share ("Preferred Stock"). As of the date of this Agreement: (A) 13,269,611 shares of Common Stock were issued and outstanding, all of which were validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable and were not subject to or issued in violation of any purchase option, call option, right of first refusal, preemptive right or any similar right; (B) no shares of Preferred Stock were issued or outstanding; (C) 2,526,799 shares of Common Stock were reserved for issuance upon exercise of outstanding Company Stock Options; (D) 500,000 shares of Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock were reserved for issuance upon the exercise of the Rights and (E) 285,500 shares of Company Restricted Stock were issued and outstanding under the Company Stock Plans. Except as disclosed in this Section 3.3 or in Schedule 3.3, there are (i) no other options, warrants or other rights, agreements, arrangements or commitments of any character obligating the Company to issue, sell, transfer, redeem or otherwise acquire any shares of capital stock of or other equity interests in the Company or any securities convertible into or exchangeable for any capital stock or other equity interests or any Voting Debt (as defined below), (ii) no bonds, debentures, notes or other indebtedness having the right to vote on any matters on which stockholders of the Company may vote ("Voting Debt") and (iii) no agreements or commitments that restrict the transfer of any shares of capital stock of the Company or relate to the voting of any shares of capital stock of the Company or require the Company to register any shares of capital stock of the Company. As used herein, "Company Stock Option" means any option to purchase Common Stock and "Company Stock Plans" means the plans providing for the grant of Company Stock Options or any other issuance of capital stock of the Company and listed in Schedule 3.3(b).

#### 3.4 CORPORATE AUTHORITY; NONCONTRAVENTION.

(a) The Company has the necessary corporate power and authority to enter into this Agreement and, subject to obtaining any necessary stockholder approval of the Merger, to carry out its obligations hereunder. The execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Company and the consummation by the Company of the transactions contemplated hereby have been (i) duly authorized and adopted by the unanimous vote of the Special Committee and by the unanimous vote of the Company's Board of Directors, (ii) determined to be fair from a financial point of view to, advisable and in the best interests of, the stockholders of the Company by the Special Committee and the Company's Board of Directors and (iii) duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of the Company, subject to the approval of the Merger by the Company's stockholders in accordance with the Missouri BCL. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by the Company and, subject to the approval of the Merger by the Company's stockholders in accordance with the Missouri BCL, constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of the Company, enforceable against it in accordance with its terms.

(b) Except as set forth in Schedule 3.4(b), the execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Company do not, and the performance of this Agreement by the Company and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby (exclusive of any financing to be

consummated by Parent or Purchaser) will not, (i) conflict with or violate any law, regulation, court order, judgment or decree applicable to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or by which each of their respective properties are bound or subject, (ii) violate or conflict with the Restated Articles of Incorporation of the Company currently on file with the Secretary of State of the State of Missouri (the "Restated Articles of Incorporation") or Bylaws of the Company or the comparable charter documents or Bylaws of any of its Subsidiaries, each as amended, or (iii) conflict with, modify, result in any breach of or constitute a default (or an event which with notice or lapse of time or both would become a default) under, or terminate, accelerate or cancel or give to others any rights of termination, acceleration or cancellation of (with or without notice or lapse of time or both), or result in the creation of a Lien on any of the properties or assets of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries pursuant to, any contract, agreement, indenture, lease, permit, license, certificate, franchise or other instrument of any kind to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party, of which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is the beneficiary or by which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective property is bound or subject, except for conflicts, violations, breaches or defaults, terminations, accelerations, cancellations or rights of termination, acceleration or cancellation which, individually or in the aggregate, and assuming the exercise of any rights of termination, acceleration or cancellation, have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

3.5 CONSENTS AND APPROVALS. Except for applicable requirements of the Exchange Act, the pre-merger notification requirements of the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended (the "HSR Act"), and filing and recordation of appropriate Articles of Merger or other documents as required by the Missouri BCL, and except as set forth in Schedule 3.5, the Company is not required to submit any application, notice, report or other filing with any Federal, state, local or foreign government or any court, administrative agency or commission or other governmental authority or instrumentality, domestic or foreign (a "Governmental Entity") or any other Person in connection with the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement, except where the failure to submit such application, notice, report or other filing, individually or in the aggregate, has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. Except as disclosed on Schedule 3.5, no waiver, consent, approval or authorization of any Governmental Entity or any other Person is required to be obtained or made by the Company in connection with its execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement, except where the failure to obtain such waivers, consents, approvals or authorizations, individually or in the aggregate, has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

#### 3.6 SEC REPORTS.

(a) The Company has filed all forms, reports and documents required to be filed by the Company with the SEC since January 1, 1998 (collectively, the "SEC Reports"). The SEC Reports (i) complied in all material respects with the requirements of the Securities Act or the Exchange Act, as the case may be, as in effect at the time they were filed and (ii) did not at the time they were filed contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.

11

- (b) The financial statements contained in the SEC Reports comply as to form in all material respects with applicable accounting requirements and the published rules and regulations of the SEC with respect thereto as in effect at the time of filing, have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles applied on a consistent basis throughout the periods involved (except as may be indicated in the notes thereto) and fairly present the consolidated financial position of the Company and its Subsidiaries as at the respective dates thereof and the consolidated statements of operations and cash flows of the Company for the periods indicated, except that the unaudited interim financial statements were or are subject to normal and recurring non-material year-end adjustments. The Company is not a party to any material off-balance sheet transactions or agreements, other than as set forth in Schedule 3.6(b).
- (c) Except as reflected or reserved against in the financial statements contained in the SEC Reports filed prior to the date of this Agreement or as otherwise disclosed in such filed SEC Reports or in Schedule 3.6(c), the Company has no liabilities of any nature (whether accrued, absolute, contingent or otherwise) which, individually or in the aggregate, have had or would reasonably be expected to have Material Adverse Effect.
- 3.7 ABSENCE OF CERTAIN CHANGES OR EVENTS. Since February 3, 2002, except as contemplated by this Agreement or as set forth in Schedule 3.7 or in the SEC Reports filed prior to the date of this Agreement, there has not been:
- (a) any Material Adverse Effect (other than such as may relate to economic conditions generally in the United States);
- (b) any strike, picketing, work slowdown or other labor disturbance that has had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect;
- (c) any damage, destruction or loss (whether or not covered by insurance) with respect to any of the assets of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries that has had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect;
- (d) any (i) grant of any severance or termination pay to (A) any director or executive officer of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or (B) any other officer or employee of the Company, except in the case of clause (B) which do not cost \$100,000 individually or \$500,000 in the aggregate, (ii) employment, deferred compensation or other similar agreement (or any amendment to any such existing agreement) entered into with any director, officer or employee of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, (iii) increase in benefits payable under any existing severance or termination pay policies or employment agreements or (iv) increase in compensation, bonus or other benefits payable to directors, officers or employees of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries other than, in the case of employees (other than directors and officers), in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice;
- (e) any redemption or other acquisition of Common Stock or other capital stock of the Company or options or rights to acquire shares of Common Stock or other capital stock of the Company by the Company or any declaration or payment of any dividend or other

distribution in cash, stock or property with respect to Common Stock, except for purchases heretofore made pursuant to the terms of the Company's employee benefit plans;

- (f) any issuance by the Company, or agreement or commitment of the Company to issue, any shares of Common Stock or securities convertible into or exchangeable for shares of Common Stock, except for the issuance of shares of Common Stock in accordance with the terms of outstanding Options; or
- (g) any change by the Company in accounting principles except insofar as may have been required by a change in generally accepted accounting principles and disclosed in the SEC Reports filed prior to the date of this Agreement.

Since February 3, 2002, the Company has conducted its business in the ordinary course, consistent with past practice, except as disclosed in the SEC Reports filed prior to the date of this Agreement or in Schedule 3.7 or as contemplated by this Agreement.

- 3.8 LITIGATION. Except as disclosed in the SEC Reports filed prior to the date of this Agreement or in Schedule 3.8, there are no claims, actions, suits, arbitrations, grievances, proceedings or investigations pending or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened against the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties or rights of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective officers or directors in their capacity as such, before any Governmental Entity or arbitral authority, nor any internal investigations (other than investigations in the ordinary course of the Company's or any of its Subsidiaries' compliance programs) being conducted by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries nor have any acts of alleged misconduct by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries been reported to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, which, individually or in the aggregate, have had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. Neither the Company or any of its Subsidiaries nor any of their respective properties is subject to any order, judgment, injunction or decree, which, individually or in the aggregate, has had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- 3.9 EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLANS. Schedule 3.9 sets forth a list of all employee welfare benefit plans (as defined in Section 3(1) of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA")), employee pension benefit plans (as defined in Section 3(2) of ERISA) and all other bonus, stock option, stock purchase, benefit, profit sharing, savings, retirement, disability, insurance, incentive, deferred compensation and other similar fringe or employee benefit plans, programs or arrangements sponsored, maintained, contributed to or required to be contributed to by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries for the benefit of, or relating to, any employee of, or independent contractor or consultant to, the Company or any of its Subsidiaries (together, the "Employee Plans"). The Company has delivered or made available to Purchaser true and complete copies of (i) all Employee Plans, together with all amendments thereto, (ii) the latest Internal Revenue Service determination letters obtained with respect to any Employee Plan intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) or 501(a) of the Code, (iii) the most recent annual actuarial valuation report, if any, (iv) the last filed Form 5500 together with Schedule A and/or B thereto, if any, (v) the "summary plan description" (as defined in ERISA), if any, and all modifications thereto communicated to employees, and (vi) the most recent annual and periodic accounting of related plan assets. Neither the Company or any of its Subsidiaries

nor, to the knowledge of the Company, any of their respective directors, officers, employees or agents has, with respect to any Employee Plan, engaged in or been a party to any "prohibited transaction" (as defined in Section 4975 of the Code or Section 406 of ERISA), which could result in the imposition of either a penalty assessed pursuant to Section 502(i) of ERISA or a tax imposed by Section 4975 of the Code, in each case applicable to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or any Employee Plan. All Employee Plans have been approved and administered in accordance with their terms and are in compliance in all material respects with the currently applicable requirements prescribed by all statutes, orders, or governmental rules or regulations currently in effect with respect to such Employee Plans, including, but not limited to, ERISA and the Code and there are no pending or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened claims, lawsuits or arbitrations (other than routine claims for benefits), relating to any of the Employee Plans, or the assets of any trust for any Employee Plan. Each Employee Plan intended to qualify under Section 401(a) of the Code, and the trusts created thereunder intended to be exempt from tax under the provisions of Section 501(a) of the Code, either (i) has received a favorable determination letter from the Internal Revenue Service to such effect or (ii) is still within the "remedial amendment period," as described in Section 401(b) of the Code and the regulations thereunder. All contributions or payments required to be made or accrued before the Effective Time under the terms of any Employee Plan will have been made or accrued by the Effective Time. No Employee Plan subject to Section 412 of the Code has incurred any "accumulated funding deficiency" (as defined in ERISA), whether or not waived. The Company has not incurred nor reasonably expects to incur any liability under Title IV of Section 302 of ERISA or Section 412 of the Code other than liability to the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation with respect to insurance premiums (which premiums have been paid when due). Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries contributes nor within the six-year period ending on the date hereof has any of them contributed or been obligated to contribute, to any pension or retirement plan which is a "multiemployer plan" (as defined in Section 3 (37) of ERISA). No Employee Plan provides medical, surgical, hospitalization, death or similar benefits (whether or not insured) for employees or former employees of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries for periods extending beyond their retirement or other termination of service, other than coverage mandated by applicable law. No condition exists that would prevent the Company or any of its Subsidiaries from amending or terminating any Employee Plan providing health or medical benefits in respect of any active employee of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, except as may otherwise be limited or prohibited by applicable law. Except as set forth on Schedule 3.9, no amounts payable under any Employee Plan will fail to be deductible for federal income tax purposes by virtue of Section 162(m) or 280G of the Code. Except as set forth on Schedule 3.9, the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement will not, either alone or in combination with a related event, (i) entitle any current or former employee or officer of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to severance pay or any other payment or (ii) accelerate the time of payment or vesting, or increase the amount of compensation due any such employee or officer.

3.10 INFORMATION SUPPLIED. None of the information supplied or to be supplied by the Company for inclusion or incorporation by reference in: (i) the Offer Documents or the Schedule 14D-9 will, at the time such document is filed with the SEC, at any time it is amended or supplemented or at the time it is first published, sent or given to the stockholders of the Company, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading; or

14

(ii) the proxy statement contemplated by Section 6.1 (together with any amendments and supplements thereto, (the "Proxy Statement"), if required, will, at the date it is first mailed to the Company's stockholders or at the time of the Company Stockholders Meeting (as defined in Section 6.1(b)) or at the time of any action by written consent in lieu of a meeting pursuant to Section 351.273 of the Missouri BCL with respect to this Agreement and the Merger, as applicable, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they are made, not misleading. The Schedule 14D-9, the Information Statement (as defined in Section 6.8) and the Proxy Statement, if required, will comply as to form in all material respects with the requirements of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder, except that no representation is made by the Company with respect to statements made or incorporated by reference therein based solely on information supplied by Parent or Purchaser for inclusion or incorporation by reference therein.

3.11 CONDUCT OF BUSINESS; PERMITS. Except as disclosed in the SEC Reports filed prior to the date of this Agreement or in Schedule 3.11, the business of the Company and each of its Subsidiaries is not being (and since February 2, 1998 has not been) conducted in default or violation of any term, condition or provision of (i) the Restated Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws of the Company or the comparable charter documents or Bylaws of any of its Subsidiaries (ii) any note, bond, mortgage, indenture, contract, agreement, lease or other instrument or agreement of any kind to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is now a party or by which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties or assets may be bound, or (iii) any federal, state, county, regional, municipal, local or foreign statute, law, ordinance, rule, regulation, judgment, decree, order, concession, grant, franchise, permit or license or other governmental authorization or approval applicable to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or their respective businesses, except, with respect to the foregoing clauses (ii) and (iii), defaults or violations that, individually or in the aggregate, have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. The permits, licenses, approvals, certifications and authorizations from any Governmental Entity (collectively, "Permits") held by the Company and each of its Subsidiaries are valid and sufficient in all material respects for all business presently conducted by the Company and its Subsidiaries. Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has received any written claim or notice nor has any knowledge indicating that the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is not in compliance with the terms of any such Permits and with all requirements, standards and procedures of the Governmental Entity which issued them, or any limitation or proposed limitation on any Permit, except where the failure to be in compliance, individually or in the aggregate, has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

#### 3.12 TAXES.

(a) Except as set forth in Schedule 3.12, and except for such failures as, individually or in the aggregate, have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, (i) the Company and each of its Subsidiaries has timely filed with the appropriate governmental authorities all Tax Returns (as defined below) required to be filed by or with respect to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or their respective operations or assets, and such Tax Returns are true, correct and complete, (ii) all Taxes (as defined below) due with respect to taxable years for which the Tax Returns for the Company and each of its Subsidiaries

15

were filed, all Taxes required to be paid on an estimated or installment basis, and all Taxes required to be withheld with respect to the Company and each of its Subsidiaries or their respective employees, operations or assets have been timely and properly paid or, if applicable, withheld and paid to the appropriate taxing authority in the manner provided by law, (iii) the reserve for Taxes set forth on the balance sheet of the Company as of February 3, 2002 is adequate for the payment of all Taxes through the date thereof and no Taxes have been incurred after February 3, 2002 which were not incurred in the ordinary course of business, (iv) there are no Liens for Taxes upon the assets of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, (v) no Federal, state, local or foreign audits, administrative proceedings or court proceedings are pending with regard to any Taxes or Tax Returns of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries and there are no outstanding deficiencies or assessments asserted or, to the Company's knowledge, proposed; any such proceedings, deficiencies or assessments shown in Schedule 3.12 are being contested in good faith through appropriate proceedings and the Company has made available to Purchaser copies of all revenue agent reports (or similar reports) and related schedules relating to pending Tax audits of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, (vi) there are no outstanding agreements, consents or waivers extending the statutory period of limitations applicable to the assessment of any Taxes or deficiencies against the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, or with respect to their respective operations or assets, no power of attorney granted by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries with respect to any matter relating to Taxes is currently in force, and neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to any agreement providing for the allocation or sharing of Taxes, and (vii) neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries will be required to include any item of income in, or exclude any item of deduction from, taxable income for any taxable period (or portion thereof) ending after the Closing Date as a result of any (A) change in method of accounting for a taxable period ending on or prior to the Closing Date, or (B) "closing agreement," as described in Section 7121 of the Code (or any corresponding provision of state, local or foreign income Tax law), entered into on or prior to the Closing Date, or (C) any ruling received from the IRS.

- (b) Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has filed a consent to the application of Section 341(f) of the Code.
- (c) Except as set forth in Schedule 3.12, neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to any agreement, contract or arrangement that could result, separately or in the aggregate, in the payment of any "excess parachute payments" within the meaning of Section 280G of the Code.
- (d) No claim has been made in writing to the Company by any taxing authority in a jurisdiction where the Company and its Subsidiaries do not file Tax Returns that the Company or any Subsidiary is or may be subject to Tax in that jurisdiction.
- (e) For purposes of this Agreement, "Taxes" means all taxes, charges, fees, levies or other assessments imposed by any United States Federal, state, or local taxing authority or by any non-U.S. taxing authority, including but not limited to, income, gross receipts, excise, property, sales, use, transfer, payroll, license, ad valorem, value added, withholding, social security, national insurance (or other similar contributions or payments) franchise, estimated, severance, stamp, and other taxes (including any interest, fines, penalties or additions attributable to or imposed on or with respect to any such taxes, charges, fees, levies or other assessments).

(f) For purposes of this Agreement, "Tax Return" means any return, report, information return or other document (including any related or supporting information and, where applicable, profit and loss accounts and balance sheets) with respect to Taxes.

#### 3.13 ENVIRONMENTAL.

- (a) Except as set forth in Schedule 3.13(a), the Company and each of its Subsidiaries is in compliance with all applicable Environmental Laws (as defined below) (which compliance includes, but is not limited to, the possession by the Company and each of its Subsidiaries of all permits and other governmental authorizations required under applicable Environmental Laws, and compliance with the terms and conditions thereof), except such failures to be in compliance, individually or in the aggregate, as have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has received any written communication, whether from a Governmental Entity, citizens group, employee or otherwise, alleging that the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is not in compliance with Environmental Laws, and there are no past or present actions, activities, circumstances, conditions, events or incidents that are reasonably likely to prevent or interfere with such compliance in the future.
- (b) Except as set forth in Schedule 3.13(b), there is no Environmental Claim (as defined below) pending or, to the best knowledge of the Company, threatened, against the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the best knowledge of the Company, against any Person whose liability for any Environmental Claim the Company or any of its Subsidiaries has or may have retained or assumed either contractually or by operation of law, in each case which has had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (c) Except as set forth in Schedule 3.13(c), there are no past or present actions, activities, circumstances, conditions, events or incidents, including, without limitation, the Release or presence of any Hazardous Material (as defined below) which could reasonably be expected to form the basis of any Environmental Claim against the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, or to the best knowledge of the Company, against any Person whose liability for any Environmental Claim the Company has or may have retained or assumed either contractually or by operation of law, in each case which has had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (d) The Company has delivered or otherwise made available for inspection to Purchaser true, complete and correct copies and results of any reports, studies, analyses, tests or monitoring possessed by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries which have been prepared since January 1, 1997 pertaining to Hazardous Materials in, on, beneath or adjacent to any property currently or formerly owned, operated or leased by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, or regarding the Company's or any of its Subsidiaries' compliance with applicable Environmental Laws.
- (e) For purposes of this Agreement, "Cleanup" means all actions required to: (i) cleanup, remove, treat or remediate Hazardous Materials in the indoor or outdoor environment; (ii) prevent the Release of Hazardous Materials so that they do not migrate, endanger or threaten to endanger public health or welfare or the indoor or outdoor environment;

- (iii) perform pre-remedial studies and investigations and post-remedial monitoring and care; or (iv) respond to any government requests for information or documents in any way relating to cleanup, removal, treatment or remediation or potential cleanup, removal, treatment or remediation of Hazardous Materials in the indoor or outdoor environment.
- (f) For purposes of this Agreement, "Environmental Claim" means any claim, action, cause of action, investigation or notice (written or oral) by any Person alleging potential liability (including, without limitation, potential liability for investigatory costs, Cleanup costs, governmental response costs, natural resources damages, property damages, personal injuries, or penalties) arising out of, based on or resulting from (i) the presence, or Release (as defined below), of any Hazardous Materials at any location, whether or not owned or operated by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, or (ii) circumstances forming the basis of any violation, or alleged violation, of any Environmental Law.
- (g) For purposes of this Agreement, "Environmental Laws" means all federal, state, local and foreign laws and regulations relating to pollution or protection of the environment, including without limitation, laws relating to Releases or threatened Releases of Hazardous Materials or otherwise relating to the manufacture, processing, distribution, use, treatment, storage, Release, disposal, transport or handling of Hazardous Materials and all laws and regulations with regard to record keeping, notification, disclosure and reporting requirements respecting Hazardous Materials.
- (h) For purposes of this Agreement, "Hazardous Materials" means all substances defined as Hazardous Substances, Oils, Pollutants or Contaminants in the National Oil and Hazardous Substances Pollution Contingency Plan, 40 C.F.R. Section 300.5, or defined as such by, or regulated as such under, any Environmental Law.
- (i) For purposes of this Agreement, "Release" means any release, spill, emission, discharge, leaking, pumping, injection, deposit, disposal, dispersal, leaching or migration into the indoor or outdoor environment (including, without limitation, ambient air, surface water, groundwater and surface or subsurface strata) or into or out of any property, including the movement of Hazardous Materials through or in the air, soil, surface water, groundwater or property.

#### 3.14 TITLE TO ASSETS; LIENS.

- (a) Set forth in Schedule 3.14(a) is a true, correct and complete list of all real property leased by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.14(a), each of the leases relating to Leased Real Property (as defined below) is a valid and subsisting leasehold interest of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries of the Company free of subtenancies and other occupancy rights and Liens (other than Permitted Liens and as set forth on Schedule 3.14(a)), is a binding obligation of the parties thereto, enforceable against the parties thereto in accordance with its terms, and is in full force and effect.
- (b) Set forth in Schedule 3.14(b) is a true, correct and complete list of each parcel of real property and interest in real property owned in full by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries (the "Owned Real Property"). Except as set forth in Schedule 3.14(b), the Company

or a Subsidiary of the Company has good, valid and marketable fee simple title to the Owned Real Property, free and clear of any Lien, except Permitted Liens.

- (c) For purposes of this Agreement, "Leased Real Property" shall mean each of the leasehold interests held by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries under the Real Property Leases.
- (d) For purposes of this Agreement, "Permitted Liens" shall mean (i) liens for current Taxes that are not yet due or delinquent or are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings; (ii) statutory liens or landlords', carriers', warehousemen's, mechanics', suppliers', materialmen's, repairmen's liens or other like Liens arising in the ordinary course of business with respect to amounts not yet overdue; (iii) with respect to the Real Property, minor title defects or irregularities that do not, individually or in the aggregate, impair the value or present use of such property; and (iv) as to any Real Property Lease, any Lien affecting solely the interest of the landlord thereunder and not the interest of the tenant thereunder, which do not materially impair the value or present use of such Real Property Lease.
- (e) For purposes of this Agreement, "Real Property" shall mean the Leased Real Property and the Owned Real Property.
- (f) For purposes of this Agreement, "Real Property Leases" shall mean the real property leases (and/or guarantees thereof) to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party.

#### 3.15 REAL PROPERTY.

- (a) To the best knowledge of the Company, there are no defects, shortages or restrictions in or affecting the stores, buildings, improvements and structures, fixtures or equipment located on or at the Real Property which, individually or in the aggregate, has had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (b) Except as set forth in Schedule 3.15(b), neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has granted to any Person (other than pursuant to this Agreement) any right to occupy or possess or otherwise encumber any portion of the Real Property. Except as set forth on Schedule 3.15(b), neither the Company's nor any of its Subsidiaries' interests with respect to the Real Property Leases has been assigned or pledged and are not subject to any Liens other than Permitted Liens. Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has vacated or abandoned any portion of the Real Property or given notice to any Third Party of their intent to do the same.
- (c) Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to or obligated under any option, right of first refusal or other contractual right to sell, dispose of or lease any of the Real Property or any portion thereof or interest therein to any Person.
- (d) Except as set forth in Schedule 3.15(d), there is no contract or agreement to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party, affecting any of the Real Property, except those which (i) are terminable on not more than sixty days' notice without premium or penalty or (ii) require payment of less than \$5,000 per month per location but will expire or be terminated within one year of the Effective Date.

- (e) Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has received any written notice of any pending, threatened or contemplated condemnation proceeding affecting any of the Real Property or any part thereof or of any sale or other disposition of any of the Real Property or any part thereof in lieu of condemnation.
- (f) Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has received any written notices from any Governmental Entity or any entity responsible for the enforcement of applicable restrictive covenants stating or alleging that any improvements located on the Real Property have not been constructed in compliance with applicable laws or covenants or are being operated in violation of applicable law, except for such as, individually or in the aggregate, have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (g) Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has received any written notices from any Governmental Entity requiring or advising as to the need for any material repair, alteration, restoration or improvement in connection with the Real Property.
- (h) To the best knowledge of the Company, the Real Property is in all material respects in good condition and repair (ordinary wear and tear excepted) and adequate in all material respects for the continued conduct of the business to which it relates.
- (i) With respect to the Leased Real Property, except as set forth on Schedule 3.15(i):
  - (i) the Real Property Leases are in full force and effect; neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has received any written notice or, to the best knowledge of the Company, oral notice, that any material default, or condition which with the passage of time would constitute a default, exists under the Real Property Leases, except such notices as to which the alleged defaults have been cured or otherwise resolved;
  - (ii) true, correct and complete copies of the Real Property Leases have been delivered to Purchaser prior to the date hereof and such Real Property Leases have not been amended, modified or supplemented since that date;
  - (iii) no consent by the landlord under the Real Property Leases is required in connection with the consummation of the transaction contemplated herein;
  - (iv) the Company or a Subsidiary of the Company has non-disturbance agreements with the landlord's lender with respect to each Real Property Lease;
  - (v) none of the Leased Real Property has been pledged by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or is subject to any Liens (other than pursuant to this Agreement or Permitted Liens);
  - (vi) neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has given any notice to any landlord under any of the Real Property Leases indicating that it will not be exercising any extension or renewal options under the Real Property Leases. All security

deposits required under the Real Property Leases have been paid to and, to the best knowledge of the Company, are being held by the applicable landlord under the Real Property Leases;

(vii) Schedule 3.15(i) sets forth a summary of all construction allowances payable under the Real Property Leases and the amounts thereof which, as of the date hereof, have been drawn by Seller or any of its Subsidiaries; and

(viii) except as set forth on Schedule 3.15(i), the Company or its Subsidiaries has taken possession of each of the Leased Real Properties.

- (j) The current use of the Real Property does not violate any instrument of record or agreement affecting such Real Property, except for any such violations as, individually or in the aggregate, have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. There are no violations of any covenants, conditions, restrictions, easements, agreements or orders of any Governmental Entity having jurisdiction over any of the Real Property that affect such Real Property or the use or occupancy thereof other than those (i) arising in the ordinary course of business or (ii) which, individually or in the aggregate, have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. No damage or destruction has occurred with respect to any of the Real Property that, individually or in the aggregate, has had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (k) There are currently in effect such insurance policies for the Real Property as are customarily maintained with respect to similar properties. All premiums due on such insurance policies have been paid by the Company and the Company will maintain such insurance policies from the date hereof through the Effective Time or earlier termination of this Agreement. The Company has not received and has no knowledge of any notice or request from any insurance company requesting the performance of any work or alteration with respect to the Real Property or any portion thereof. The Company has received no notice from any insurance company concerning, nor is the Company aware of, any defects or inadequacies in the Real Property, which, if not corrected, would result in the termination of insurance coverage or increase its cost.
- (1) Set forth in Schedule 3.15(1) is a true, correct and complete list of all construction and material alteration projects currently ongoing with respect to any Real Property (the "Improvements"). The Improvements are, in all material respects, in good condition and repair and adequate to operate such facilities as currently used, and, to the Company's knowledge, there are no facts or conditions affecting any of the Improvements which would, individually or in the aggregate, interfere in any significant respect with the current use, occupancy or operation thereof which interference, individually or in the aggregate, has had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. No Improvement or portion thereof is dependent for its access, operation or utility on any land, building or other improvement not included in the Real Property.
- (m) To the knowledge of the Company, each parcel of Real Property is currently being used in a manner that is consistent with and in compliance with the property classification assigned to it for real estate tax assessment purposes. To the knowledge of the

Company, there are no special taxes or assessments, or any planned public improvements that may result in a special tax or assessment, with respect to any Real Property. There is no special or other proceeding pending or, to the Company's knowledge, threatened in which any taxing authority having jurisdiction over any of the Real Property is seeking to review or increase the assessed value thereof, except for any regular periodic assessment or reassessment in accordance with applicable law.

3.16 INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.16, the Company owns, or is licensed or otherwise possesses rights to use all patents, trademarks and service marks (registered or unregistered), trade names, domain names, computer software and copyrights and applications and registrations therefor, in each case, which are material to the conduct of the business of the Company, (collectively, the "Intellectual Property Rights"). Except as set forth in Schedule 3.16, there are neither any outstanding nor, to the Company's knowledge, threatened material disputes or disagreements with respect to any of the Intellectual Property Rights nor to the Company's knowledge is there any basis therefor, which disputes, individually or in the aggregate, have had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

#### 3.17 MATERIAL CONTRACTS.

- (a) Except as set forth in the SEC Reports filed prior to the date of this Agreement or Schedule 3.17, neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to or bound by:
  - (i) any "material contract" (as defined in Item 601(b)(10) of Regulation S-K of the SEC);
  - (ii) any contract or agreement for the purchase of materials or personal property from any supplier or for the furnishing of services to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries that individually involves future aggregate annual payments by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries of \$500,000 or more;
  - (iii) any contract or agreement for the sale, license or lease (as lessor) by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries of services, materials, products, supplies or other assets, owned or leased by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, that individually involves future aggregate annual payments to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries of \$500,000 or more;
  - (iv) any contract, agreement or instrument relating to or evidencing indebtedness for borrowed money of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries in the amount of \$250,000 or more;
  - (v) any non-competition agreement or any other agreement or obligation which purports to limit in any material respect the manner in which, or the localities in which, the business of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries may be conducted;

 $\mbox{\ensuremath{(\text{vi})}}$  any voting or other agreement governing how any shares of Common Stock shall be voted; or

(vii) any contract, agreement or arrangement to allocate, share or otherwise indemnify for Taxes.

The foregoing contracts and agreements to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party or are bound are collectively referred to herein as "Company Material Contracts."

- (b) Except as set forth on Schedule 3.17(b), each Company Material Contract is valid and binding on the Company or any of its Subsidiaries of the Company and is in full force and effect, and the Company or any of its Subsidiaries of the Company, as applicable, has performed all obligations required to be performed by it to date under each Company Material Contract, except where such noncompliance or nonperformance, individually or in the aggregate, has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. The Company does not know, nor has given or received notice of, any violation or default under (nor, to the knowledge of the Company, does there exist any condition which with the passage of time or the giving of notice or both would result in such a violation or default under) any Company Material Contract, except where such violations or defaults, individually or in the aggregate, have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- 3.18 BROKERS. No broker, finder or investment banker (other than Houlihan, Lokey, Howard & Zukin) is entitled to any brokerage, finder's or other fee or commission in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement based upon arrangements made by and on behalf of the Company. The Company has heretofore furnished to Purchaser true and complete information concerning the financial arrangements between the Company and Houlihan, Lokey, Howard & Zukin pursuant to which such firm would be entitled to any payment as a result of the transactions contemplated hereby.

#### 3.19 BOARD AND SPECIAL COMMITTEE ACTION.

- (a) The Board of Directors of the Company, at a meeting duly called and held, duly and unanimously adopted resolutions: (i) approving this Agreement, the Support and Exchange Agreement, the Offer and the Merger; (ii) determining that the terms of the Offer and the Merger are fair from a financial point of view to and in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders; (iii) recommending that the holders of Common Stock accept and tender their shares of Common Stock pursuant to the Offer; and (iv) recommending that the Company's stockholders adopt this Agreement.
- (b) The Special Committee, at a meeting duly called and held, at which all the Special Committee members were present duly and unanimously adopted resolutions: (i) approving this Agreement, the Support and Exchange Agreement, the Offer and the Merger; (ii) determining that the terms of the Offer and the Merger are fair from a financial point of view to and in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders; (iii) recommending that the holders of Common Stock accept and tender their shares of Common Stock pursuant to the Offer; (iv) recommending that the Company's stockholders adopt this Agreement; (v) approving

this Agreement, the Support and Exchange Agreement, the Offer and the Merger for purposes of the provisions of Section 351.459 of the Missouri BCL; and (vi) approving such amendments to the Bylaws of the Company or other actions as shall be necessary to opt out of the provisions of Section 351.407 of the Missouri BCL.

- 3.20 OPINION OF FINANCIAL ADVISOR. The Special Committee and the Company have received the opinion of Houlihan, Lokey, Howard & Zukin, the Special Committee's financial advisor, to the effect that, as of the date hereof, the Merger Consideration to be received by the Company's stockholders as provided herein is fair to such stockholders from a financial point of view. The written confirmation of such opinion has been provided to Purchaser.
- 3.21 CONTROL SHARE ACQUISITION. Following the actions of the Board of Directors of the Company and the Special Committee as described in Section 3.19, there is no "fair price," "moratorium," "control share" or other similar state takeover statute or regulation (each, a "Takeover Statute") or comparable takeover provision of the Restated Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws of the Company that applies or purports to apply to the Company, the Offer, the Merger or the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- 3.22 RIGHTS AGREEMENT. The Company has taken all necessary action so that none of the execution of this Agreement and the Support and Exchange Agreement, the making of the Offer, the acquisition of shares of Common Stock pursuant to the Offer or the consummation of the Merger will (i) cause the Rights to become exercisable, (ii) cause Purchaser or any of its affiliates to become an Acquiring Person (as such term is defined in the Rights Agreement) or (iii) give rise to a Distribution Date (as such term is defined in the Rights Agreement). The Company has furnished Purchaser with true and complete copies of evidence of all actions taken and all other documents that fulfill the requirements of this Section 3.22.
- 3.23 VOTE REQUIRED. The affirmative vote of the holders of two-thirds of the outstanding shares of Common Stock is the only vote necessary (under applicable law or otherwise) to approve the Merger (the "Company Stockholder Approval").
- 3.24 INSURANCE. Each of the Company and its Subsidiaries maintains insurance policies (the "Insurance Policies") against all risks of a character and in such amounts as are usually insured against by similarly situated companies in the same or similar businesses. Each Insurance Policy is in full force and effect and is valid, outstanding and enforceable, and all premiums due thereon as of the date hereof have been paid in full. Except as set forth on Schedule 3.24, none of the Insurance Policies will terminate or lapse (or be affected in any other materially adverse manner) by reason of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Each of the Company and its Subsidiaries has complied in all material respects with the provisions of each Insurance Policy under which it is the insured party. No insurer under any Insurance Policy has cancelled or generally disclaimed liability under any such policy or, to the Company's knowledge, indicated any intent to do so or not to renew any such policy. All material claims under the Insurance Policies have been filed in a timely fashion. Since the Company's formation, there have been no historical gaps in insurance coverage of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries.

3.25 SUPPLIERS. Set forth in Schedule 3.25 is a list of the ten largest suppliers of the Company on a consolidated basis based on the dollar value of materials or products purchased by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries for the fiscal year ended February 3, 2002. Since such date, there has not been, nor as a result of the Offer or the Merger does the Company have a reason to anticipate there to be, any change in relations with any of the major suppliers of the Company or its Subsidiaries that, individually or in the aggregate, has had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. The existing suppliers of the Company and its Subsidiaries are adequate in all material respects for the operation of the Company's business as operated on the date hereof.

3.26 LABOR. Since the enactment of Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act of 1988 (the "WARN Act"), neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has effectuated a "plant closing" or a "mass layoff" (as such terms are defined in the WARN Act); nor has the Company or any of its Subsidiaries been affected by any transaction or engaged in layoffs or employment terminations sufficient in number to trigger application of any similar state, local or foreign law. None of the employees of the Company and any of its Subsidiaries has suffered an "employment loss" (as defined in the WARN Act).

# ARTICLE IV REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PARENT AND PURCHASER

Parent and Purchaser represent and warrant to the Company as

follows:

- 4.1 ORGANIZATION . Each of Parent and Purchaser is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its incorporation or organization and has full corporate power and authority to own its properties and to conduct its businesses as presently conducted.
- 4.2 AUTHORITY AND RELATED MATTERS. Each of Parent and Purchaser has all requisite corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and to perform its obligations hereunder. The execution and delivery by each of Parent and Purchaser of this Agreement and the performance by it of its obligations have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of Parent and Purchaser. Parent, as sole stockholder of Purchaser, has approved and adopted this Agreement. Each of Parent and Purchaser has duly executed and delivered this Agreement, and this Agreement constitutes its legal, valid and binding obligation, enforceable against it in accordance with its terms and conditions.
- 4.3 NO CONFLICTS; CONSENTS. The execution and delivery of this Agreement by each of Parent and Purchaser, do not, and the consummation of the Offer and the Merger and compliance with the terms hereof and thereof will not, (i) conflict with any of the provisions of the charter or organizational documents of Parent or Purchaser; (ii) conflict with, result in a breach of or default under (with or without notice or lapse of time, or both) any contract, agreement, indenture, mortgage, deed of trust, lease or other instrument to which Parent or Purchaser is a party or by which any of their respective properties or assets is bound or subject; or (iii) subject to the filings and other matters referred to in the following sentence, contravene

any domestic or foreign law, rule or regulation, or any order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, determination or award currently in effect, other than, in the case of clauses (ii) and (iii) above, any such items that, individually or in the aggregate, have not had and could not reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on the ability of Parent and Purchaser to consummate the Offer and the Merger. No consent, approval or authorization of, or registration, declaration or filing with, or notice to, any Governmental Entity which has not been received or made, is required to be obtained or made by or with respect to Parent or Purchaser in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement or its obligations hereunder, other than: (i) compliance with and filings under the HSR Act, if applicable; (ii) the filing with the SEC of (A) the Offer Documents and (B) such reports under Sections 13 and 16 of the Exchange Act, as may be required in connection with this Agreement, the Offer and the Merger; (iii) the filing of the Articles of Merger with the Secretary of State of the State of Missouri; and (iv) any other consents, approvals, authorizations, filings or notices which, if not made or obtained, individually or in the aggregate, have not had and could not reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on the ability of Parent and Purchaser to consummate the Offer and the Merger.

- 4.4 INFORMATION SUPPLIED. None of the information supplied or to be supplied by Parent or Purchaser for inclusion or incorporation by reference in the Offer Documents or the Schedule 14D-9 will, at the time such document is filed with the SEC, at any time it is amended or supplemented or at the time it is first published, sent or given to the Company's stockholders, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading. The Offer Documents will comply as to form in all material respects with the requirements of the Securities Act and the rules and regulations thereunder, except that no representation is made by Parent or Purchaser with respect to statements made or incorporated by reference therein based on information supplied by the Company for inclusion or incorporation by reference therein.
- 4.5 FINANCING. Parent and Purchaser have provided the Company with true and correct copies of signed written financing commitments with respect to the Offer and the Merger obtained as of the date of this Agreement. Parent has accepted the financing commitments and paid all fees due thereunder as of the date of this Agreement. Purchaser will use its commercially reasonable efforts to obtain financing sufficient to consummate the Offer and the Merger. Notwithstanding the foregoing or delivery of the financing commitments, Parent, Purchaser and the Company acknowledge and agree that the obligations of Parent and Purchaser to consummate the Offer and the Merger and to perform the other obligations hereunder are not conditioned upon Parent's or Purchaser's ability to obtain financing pursuant to the financing commitments or otherwise.
- 4.6 BROKERS. Except for UBS Warburg and DB Securities, no broker, investment banker, financial advisor or other Person is entitled to any broker's, finder's, financial advisor's or other similar fee or commission in connection with this Agreement, the Offer and the Merger based upon arrangements made by or on behalf of Parent or Purchaser.
- $\,$  4.7 NO PRIOR ACTIVITIES. Except for obligations or liabilities incurred in connection with its incorporation or organization or the negotiation and consummation of this

Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby (including any financing arrangements), neither Parent nor Purchaser has incurred any obligations or liabilities, and has not engaged in any business or activities of any type or kind whatsoever.

## ARTICLE V COVENANTS RELATED TO CONDUCT OF BUSINESS

#### 5.1 CONDUCT OF BUSINESS.

- (a) Except for matters set forth in Schedule 5.1 or otherwise contemplated by this Agreement, from the date of this Agreement to the Effective Time, the Company shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, conduct its business in the usual, regular and ordinary course in substantially the same manner as previously conducted (subject to the express restrictions set forth below) and, to the extent consistent therewith, use its reasonable efforts to preserve intact its current business organization, keep available the services of its current officers and key employees and keep its relationships with customers, suppliers, licensors, licensees, distributors and others having business dealings with them so that its goodwill and ongoing business shall not be materially impaired at the Effective Time. In addition, and without limiting the generality of the foregoing, except for matters set forth in Schedule 5.1 or otherwise contemplated by this Agreement, from the date of this Agreement to the Effective Time, the Company shall not, and shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, do any of the following without the prior written consent of Parent:
  - (i) (A) declare, set aside or pay any dividends on, or make any other distributions in respect of, any of its capital stock, other than dividends and distributions by a direct or indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company to its parent, (B) split, combine, subdivide or reclassify any of its capital stock or issue or authorize the issuance of any other securities in respect of, in lieu of or in substitution for shares of its capital stock, or (C) purchase, redeem or otherwise acquire, directly or indirectly, any shares of capital stock of the Company or any Subsidiary or any other securities thereof or any rights, warrants or options to acquire any such shares or other securities;
  - (ii) authorize for issuance, issue, deliver, sell, pledge or grant (A) any shares of its capital stock, (B) any Voting Debt or other voting securities, (C) any securities convertible into or exchangeable for, or any options, warrants or rights to acquire, any such shares, voting securities or convertible or exchangeable securities, or (D) any "phantom" stock, "phantom" stock rights, stock appreciation rights or stock-based performance units, other than the issuance of Common Stock upon the exercise of Company Stock Options outstanding on the date of this Agreement and in accordance with their present terms;
  - (iii) amend its certificate of incorporation, bylaws or other comparable charter or organizational documents;
  - (iv) (A) enter into, or propose or negotiate to enter into, any material contract (other than as contemplated in clause (xv) below or otherwise required by this

Agreement), (B) amend, or propose or negotiate to amend, the terms of any existing Company Material Contracts, (C) acquire, or propose or negotiate to acquire, any interest in a corporation, partnership or joint venture arrangement, or (D) sell, transfer, assign, relinquish, terminate or make any other material change (taken on an individual basis) in, or propose or negotiate to take any such action with respect to, the Company's material interests (as of the date of this Agreement) in the equity or debt securities of any corporation, partnership or joint venture arrangement which holds such an interest, including, without limitation, the imposition of any Lien on any of the foregoing;

(v) acquire or agree to acquire (A) by merging or consolidating with, or by purchasing a substantial portion of the assets of, or by any other manner, any business or any corporation, partnership, joint venture, association or other business organization or division thereof, or (B) any assets that are material, individually or in the aggregate, to the Company and the Subsidiaries taken as a whole;

(vi) (A) grant to any officer or director of the Company or any Subsidiary any increase in compensation, except to the extent required under employment agreements in effect as of the date of the most recent audited financial statements included in the Company SEC Documents and except for fees payable to the members of the Special Committee, (B) grant to any officer or director of the Company or any Subsidiary any increase in severance or termination pay, except to the extent required under any agreement in effect as of the date of the most recent audited financial statements, (C) enter into or amend any employment, consulting, indemnification, severance or termination agreement with any such officer or director, (D) establish, adopt, enter into or amend in any material respect any collective bargaining agreement or Employee Plan, except as required by applicable law, or (E) take any action to accelerate any rights or benefits (including vesting under the Company's 401(K) Plan), or make any material determinations not in the ordinary course of business consistent with prior practice, under any collective bargaining agreement or Employee Plan;

(vii) make any change in accounting methods, principles or practices materially affecting the reported consolidated assets, liabilities or results of operations of the Company, except insofar as may have been required by a change in GAAP;

(viii) sell, lease, license or otherwise dispose of or subject to any Lien any properties or assets, except in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice;

(ix) (A) incur any indebtedness for borrowed money or guarantee any such indebtedness of another Person, issue or sell any debt securities or warrants or other rights to acquire any debt securities of the Company or any Subsidiary, guarantee any debt securities of another Person, enter into any "keep well" or other agreement to maintain any financial statement condition of another Person or enter into any arrangement having the economic effect of any of the foregoing, except for short-term borrowings incurred in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, or (B) make any loans, advances or capital contributions to, or investments in, any other

Person, other than to or in the Company or any direct or indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company;

- (x) make or agree to make any new capital expenditure or expenditures other than capital expenditures which do not exceed the amount budgeted therefor in the Company's annual capital expenditures budget for fiscal year 2002 previously provided to Parent.
- (xi) make any material Tax election or settle or compromise any material Tax liability or refund or consent to any extension or waiver of the statute of limitations period applicable to any Tax claim or action;
- (xii) (A) pay, discharge or satisfy any claims, liabilities or obligations (absolute, accrued, asserted or unasserted, contingent or otherwise), other than the payment, discharge or satisfaction, in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice or in accordance with their terms, of liabilities reflected or reserved against in, or contemplated by, the most recent consolidated financial statements (or the notes thereto) of the Company or incurred in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, (B) cancel any material indebtedness (individually or in the aggregate) or waive any claims or rights of substantial value, or (C) waive the benefits of, or agree to modify in any manner, any confidentiality, standstill or similar agreement to which the Company or any Subsidiary is a party;
- (xiii) make any material change (including failing to renew) in the amount or nature of the insurance policies covering the Company and the Subsidiaries;
- (xiv) waive any material claims or rights relating to the Company's or any of the Subsidiaries' business;
- (xv) (i) redeem the rights outstanding under the Rights Agreement, or amend or modify or terminate the Rights Agreement or render it inapplicable to (or otherwise exempt from the application of the Rights Agreement) any Person or action, other than to delay the Distribution Date (as defined therein) or to render the Rights inapplicable to the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement, the Offer and the Merger or (ii) permit the Rights to become non-redeemable at the redemption price currently in effect (notwithstanding the foregoing, immediately prior to the Effective Time, the Company shall, if so requested by Purchaser, redeem the Rights); or
- (xvi) authorize any of, or commit or agree to take any of, the foregoing actions.
- (b) The Company and Parent shall not, and shall not permit any of their respective subsidiaries to, take any action that would, or that could reasonably be expected to, result in: (i) any of the representations and warranties of such party set forth in this Agreement that is qualified as to materiality becoming untrue; (ii) any of such representations and warranties that is not so qualified becoming untrue in any material respect; or (iii) any condition to the Offer set forth in Exhibit A, or any condition to the Merger set forth in Article VII, not being satisfied.

(a) The Company shall not, nor shall it permit any of its Subsidiaries to, nor shall it authorize or permit any officer, director or employee of, or any investment banker, attorney or other advisor, agent or representative of the Company or any Subsidiary (collectively, "Company Representatives") to: (i) solicit, initiate or knowingly encourage the submission of, any Company Takeover Proposal (as defined below); (ii) enter into any agreement with respect to any Company Takeover Proposal; or (iii) participate in any discussions or negotiations regarding, or furnish to any Person any information with respect to, or take any other action to facilitate any inquiries or the making of any proposal that constitutes, or may reasonably be expected to lead to, any Company Takeover Proposal; provided, however, that, at any time prior to the consummation of the Offer, the Company's Board of Directors may, in response to a Superior Proposal (as defined below) that was not solicited by the Company or any Company Representative on or after the date hereof and that did not otherwise result from a breach of this Section 5.2(a), and subject to providing prior written notice of its decision to take such action to Parent and compliance with Section 5.2(b), participate in discussions and negotiations regarding such Superior Proposal and furnish information concerning the Company to the Person making such Superior Proposal. For purposes of this Agreement, "Takeover Proposal" means any inquiry, proposal or offer from any Person relating to any direct or indirect acquisition or purchase of a business that constitutes 25% or more of the net revenues, net income or the assets of the Company and the Subsidiaries taken as a whole, or 25% or more of any class of equity securities of the Company or any Subsidiary, any tender offer or exchange offer that if consummated would result in any Person beneficially owning 25% or more of any class of equity securities of the Company or any Subsidiary, or any merger, consolidation, business combination, recapitalization, liquidation, dissolution or similar transaction involving the Company or any Subsidiary, other than the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. For purposes of this Agreement, a "Superior Proposal" means any bona fide proposal made by a third party to acquire, directly or indirectly, including pursuant to a tender offer, exchange offer, merger, consolidation, business combination, recapitalization, liquidation, dissolution or similar transaction, for consideration consisting of cash and/or securities, 100% of the outstanding shares of Common Stock or all or substantially all the assets of the Company and otherwise on terms which the Board of Directors determines in its good faith judgment (based on the written advice of its financial advisors) (x) is reasonably capable of being completed, taking into account all legal, financial, regulatory and other aspects of the proposal and the third party making such proposal, and (y) provides greater present value to the Company's stockholders than the cash consideration to be received by such stockholders pursuant to the Offer and the Merger, as the Offer and the Merger may be amended from time to time.

(b) The Company's Board of Directors shall promptly advise Parent orally and in writing of the existence of any Takeover Proposal or Superior Proposal.

(c) Nothing contained in this Section 5.2 shall prohibit the Board of Directors from taking and disclosing to its stockholders a position contemplated by Rule 14e-2(a) promulgated under the Exchange Act or from changing its recommendation with respect to the Offer and this Agreement, or making any disclosure to the Company's stockholders, if, in the good faith judgment of the Company, after consultation with outside counsel, failure to take any such action would result in a breach of its fiduciary duties to stockholders under applicable law.

#### ARTICLE VI ADDITIONAL COVENANTS

- 6.1 PREPARATION OF PROXY STATEMENT; STOCKHOLDERS MEETING.
- (a) If the approval and adoption of this Agreement by the Company's stockholders is required by law, the Company shall, at Parent's request, as soon as practicable following the expiration of the Offer, prepare and file with the SEC the Proxy Statement in preliminary form, and the Company shall use its best efforts to respond as promptly as practicable to any comments of the SEC with respect thereto. The Company shall notify Parent promptly of the receipt of any comments from the SEC or its staff and of any request by the SEC or its staff for amendments or supplements to the Proxy Statement or for additional information and shall supply Parent with copies of all correspondence between the Company or any of its representatives, on the one hand, and the SEC or its staff, on the other hand, with respect to the Proxy Statement. If at any time prior to receipt of the Company Stockholder Approval there shall occur any event that should be set forth in an amendment or supplement to the Proxy Statement, the Company shall promptly prepare and mail to its stockholders such an amendment or supplement. The Company shall not mail any Proxy Statement, or any amendment or supplement thereto, to which Parent reasonably objects. The Company shall use its best efforts to cause the Proxy Statement to be mailed to the Company's stockholders as promptly as practicable after filing with the SEC.
- (b) To the extent that this Agreement requires Company Stockholder Approval, the Company shall, if requested by Parent and as soon as practicable following the expiration of the Offer, duly call, give notice of, convene and hold a meeting of its stockholders (the "Company Stockholders Meeting") for the purpose of seeking the Company Stockholder Approval (including establishing the record date, if requested by Parent, to be the date immediately after the date Purchaser first purchases any shares of Common Stock pursuant to the Offer). The Board of Directors, subject to Section 5.2(c), shall recommend to its stockholders that they give the Company Stockholder Approval. If Purchaser or any other subsidiary of Parent shall acquire at least 90% of the Fully Diluted Shares, the parties shall, at the request of Parent, take all necessary and appropriate action to cause the Merger to become effective as soon as practicable after the expiration of the Offer without a stockholders meeting in accordance with Section 351.447 of the Missouri BCL.
- (c) Parent agrees to cause all shares of Common Stock purchased pursuant to the Offer and all other shares of Common Stock owned by Purchaser or any other subsidiary of Parent to vote to adopt and approve this Agreement and the Merger at the Company Stockholders Meeting or, at the election of Parent, to be subject to action by written consent in favor of the Company Stockholder Approval pursuant to Section 351.273 of the Missouri BCL.
- 6.2 ACCESS TO INFORMATION; CONFIDENTIALITY. The Company shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, afford to Parent, and to Parent's directors, officers, employees, accountants, counsel, financial advisers, financing sources and other representatives, reasonable access during normal business hours during the period prior to the Effective Time to all their respective properties, books, contracts, commitments, personnel and records and, during such period, the Company shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, furnish promptly to Parent:

(i) a copy of each report, schedule, registration statement and other document filed by it during such period pursuant to the requirements of Federal or state securities laws; and (ii) all other information concerning its business, properties and personnel as Parent may reasonably request. All nonpublic information exchanged pursuant to this Section 6.2 shall be subject to the confidentiality agreement dated as of March 26, 2002, as amended and/or supplemented from time to time thereafter, between the Company and Investcorp International Inc. (the "Confidentiality Agreement").

## 6.3 REASONABLE EFFORTS; NOTIFICATION.

(a) Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, each of the parties shall use all reasonable efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all actions, and to do, or cause to be done, and to assist and cooperate with the other parties in doing, all things necessary, proper or advisable to consummate and make effective, in the most expeditious manner practicable, the Offer, the Merger and the other obligations of such party hereunder, including: (i) the obtaining of all necessary actions or nonactions, waivers, consents and approvals from Governmental Entities and the making of all necessary registrations and filings (including filings with Governmental Entities, if any) and the taking of all reasonable steps as may be necessary to obtain an approval or waiver from, or to avoid an action or proceeding by, any Governmental Entity; (ii) the obtaining of all necessary consents, approvals or waivers from third parties; (iii) the defending of any lawsuits or other legal proceedings, whether judicial or administrative, challenging this Agreement or the consummation of this Agreement, including seeking to have any stay or temporary restraining order entered by any court or other Governmental Entity vacated or reversed; and (iv) the execution and delivery of any additional instruments necessary to consummate this Agreement and to fully carry out the purposes of this Agreement. In connection with and without limiting the foregoing, the Company shall: (x) take all action necessary to ensure that no state takeover statute or similar statute or regulation is or becomes applicable to this Agreement; and (y) if any state takeover statute or similar statute or regulation becomes applicable to this Agreement, take all action necessary to ensure that the Offer and the Merger may be consummated as promptly as practicable on the terms contemplated by this Agreement and otherwise to minimize the effect of such statute or regulation on the Offer and the Merger. Nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed to require any party to waive any substantial rights or agree to any substantial limitation on its operations.

(b) The Company shall give prompt notice to Parent, and Parent or Purchaser shall give prompt notice to the Company, of: (i) any representation or warranty made by it contained in this Agreement that is qualified as to materiality becoming untrue or inaccurate in any respect or any such representation or warranty that is not so qualified becoming untrue or inaccurate in any material respect; or (ii) the failure by it to comply with or satisfy in any material respect any covenant, condition or agreement to be complied with or satisfied by it under this Agreement; provided, however, that no such notification shall affect the representations, warranties, covenants or agreements of the parties or the conditions to the obligations of the parties under this Agreement.

## 6.4 BENEFIT PLANS.

- (a) For one year after the Effective Time, Parent shall either (i) cause the Surviving Corporation to continue to sponsor and maintain the Employee Plans (except for any Company Stock Plan), or (ii) provide benefits to the employees of the Company who continue to be employed by the Surviving Corporation (the "Company Employees") under employee benefit plans, programs, policies or arrangements that in the aggregate are substantially similar to those benefits provided to the Company Employees by the Company immediately prior to the Closing Date (excluding any stock option or other equity compensation plan or program). With respect any employee benefit plan, program, policy or arrangement (other than stock options or stock based compensation) sponsored or maintained by Parent and offered to the Company Employees in addition to or as a substitute for the Employee Plans, Parent shall give the Company Employees service credit for their employment with the Company for eligibility and vesting purposes as if such service had been performed with Parent. If Parent offers health benefits to the Company Employees under a group health plan that is not a Employee Plan, Parent shall waive any pre-existing condition exclusions under such group health plan to the extent coverage exists for such condition under the Employee Plan and shall credit each Company Employee with all deductible payments and co-payments paid by such Company Employee under the Company's health plan prior to the Closing Date during the current plan year for purposes of determining the extent to which any such Company Employee has satisfied his or her deductible and whether he or she has reached the out-of-pocket maximum under any health plan for such plan year.
- (b) Following the Effective Time, Parent shall cause the Surviving Corporation and the Subsidiaries to honor (subject to this Section 6.4 and Section 6.5) all obligations under all of the employment, severance, consulting and similar agreements of the Company and its Subsidiaries existing on the date hereof that are set forth on Schedule 6.4(b).
- (c) Nothing herein shall be construed as giving any employee of the Company or any Subsidiary, except as set forth in Schedule 6.4(c), any right to continued employment following the Effective Time.

#### 6.5 INDEMNIFICATION.

(a) After the earlier of (1) the Effective Time or (2) the consummation of the Offer, Parent shall cause the Surviving Corporation (or any successor to the Surviving Corporation) to indemnify, defend and hold harmless the present and former officers and directors of the Company and its Subsidiaries (each an "Indemnified Party"), against all losses, claims, damages, liabilities, fees and expenses (including reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel and judgments, fines, losses, claims, liabilities and amounts paid in settlement (provided that any such settlement is effected with the written consent of the Parent or the Surviving Corporation)) incurred by reason of the fact that such Person is or was an officer or director of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries and arising out of actions or omissions occurring at or prior to the Effective Time to the full extent permitted by law, such right to include advancement of expenses incurred in the defense of any action or suit to the extent permitted by the Missouri BCL; provided, however, that any determination required to be made with respect to whether such Indemnified Party is entitled to indemnity hereunder (including without limitation whether,

with respect to the indemnification of such Indemnified Party by the Surviving Corporation, an Indemnified Party's conduct complies with the standards set forth under the Missouri BCL), shall be made at Parent's expense by independent counsel mutually acceptable to Parent and the Indemnified Party; provided further, that nothing herein shall impair any rights or obligations of any present or former directors or officers of the Company.

- (b) Parent shall, to the fullest extent permitted by law, cause the Surviving Corporation to honor all the Company's obligations to indemnify (including any obligations to advance funds for expenses) the members of the Special Committee and current or former directors or officers of the Company and the Subsidiaries for acts or omissions by such directors and officers occurring prior to the Effective Time to the extent that such obligations of the Company exist on the date of this Agreement, whether pursuant to the Company's Restated Articles of Incorporation, Bylaws, individual indemnity agreements or otherwise, and such obligations shall survive the Merger and shall continue in full force and effect in accordance with the terms of the Company's Restated Articles of Incorporation, Bylaws and such individual indemnity agreements from the Effective Time until the expiration of the applicable statute of limitations with respect to any claims against such directors or officers arising out of such acts or omissions.
- (c) For a period of six years after the Effective Time, Parent shall cause to be maintained in effect the current policies of directors' and officers' liability insurance maintained by the Company (provided that Parent may substitute therefor policies with reputable and financially sound carriers of at least the same coverage and amounts containing terms and conditions which are no less advantageous) with respect to claims arising from or related to facts or events which occurred at or before the Effective Time; provided, however, that Parent shall not be obligated to make annual premium payments for such insurance to the extent such premiums exceed 150% of the annual premiums paid as of the date hereof by the Company for such insurance (such 150% amount, the "Maximum Premium"). If such insurance coverage cannot be obtained at all, or can only be obtained at an annual premium in excess of the Maximum Premium, Parent shall maintain the most advantageous policies of directors' and officers' insurance obtainable for an annual premium equal to the Maximum Premium. The Company represents to Parent that the Maximum Premium is as set forth on Schedule 6.5.
- 6.6 FEES AND EXPENSES. All fees and expenses incurred in connection with the Merger shall be paid by the party incurring such fees or expenses, whether or not the Merger is consummated, except as provided in Section 8.2.

# 6.7 PUBLIC ANNOUNCEMENTS.

(a) Through the Effective Time, Parent and Purchaser, on the one hand, and the Company, on the other hand, shall consult with each other before issuing, and provide each other the opportunity to review and comment upon, any press release or other public statements with respect to the Offer, the Merger and the other obligations under this Agreement and shall not issue any such press release or make any such public statement relating thereto prior to such consultation, except as may be required by applicable law, court process or by obligations pursuant to any listing agreement with any national securities exchange.

(b) The Company shall give at least 24 hours' prior written notice to Parent Sub of any proposed press release or other public statement not relating to the Offer, the Merger or any of the obligations under this Agreement, which notice shall include the text of such press release or public statement.

6.8 DIRECTORS. Promptly upon the acceptance for payment of, and payment by Purchaser for, any shares of Common Stock pursuant to the Offer, Purchaser shall be entitled to designate such number of directors on the Company's Board of Directors as will give Purchaser, subject to compliance with Section 14(f) of the Exchange Act, representation on the Board of Directors equal to at least that number of directors, rounded up to the next whole number, which is the product of (a) the total number of directors on the Board of Directors (giving effect to the directors elected pursuant to this sentence) multiplied by (b) the percentage that (i) such number of shares of Common Stock so accepted for payment and paid for by Purchaser plus the number of shares of Common Stock otherwise owned by Purchaser or any other subsidiary of Parent bears to (ii) the number of such shares outstanding, and the Company shall, at such time, cause Purchaser's designees to be so elected; provided, however, that in the event that Purchaser's designees are appointed or elected to the Board of Directors, until the Effective Time the Board of Directors shall have at least two directors who are directors on the date of this Agreement and who are not officers of the Company (the "Independent Directors"); and provided further that, in such event, if the number of Independent Directors shall be reduced below two for any reason whatsoever, the remaining Independent Director shall be entitled to designate a Person to fill such vacancy who shall be deemed to be an Independent Director for purposes of this Agreement or, if no Independent Directors then remain, the other directors shall designate two Persons to fill such vacancies who shall not be officers, stockholders or affiliates of the Company, Parent or Purchaser, and such Persons shall be deemed to be Independent Directors for purposes of this Agreement. Subject to applicable law, the Company shall take all action requested by Parent necessary to effect any such election, including mailing to its stockholders the Information Statement containing the information required by Section 14(f) of the Exchange Act and Rule 14f-1 promulgated thereunder (the "Information Statement"), and the Company shall make such mailing with the mailing of the Schedule 14D-9 (provided that Purchaser shall have provided to the Company on a timely basis all information required to be included in the Information Statement with respect to Purchaser's designees). In connection with the foregoing, the Company shall promptly, at the option of Purchaser, either increase the size of the Board of Directors or obtain the resignation of such number of its current directors as is necessary to enable Purchaser's designees to be elected or appointed to the Board of Directors as provided above.

6.9 COOPERATION WITH FINANCING EFFORTS. The Company agrees to provide, and will cause each of the Subsidiaries and its and their respective officers, employees and advisors to provide, reasonable cooperation in connection with the arrangement of any financing in respect of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including without limitation, participation in meetings, due diligence sessions, road shows, the preparation of offering memoranda, private placement memoranda, prospectuses and similar documents, the execution and delivery of any commitment letters, underwriting or placement agreements, pledge and security documents, other definitive financing documents, or other requested certificates or documents, including a customary certificate of the chief financial officer of the Company with

respect to solvency matters, comfort letters of accountants, legal opinions and real estate title documentation as may be reasonably requested by Purchaser.

- 6.10 CONSENTS. From and after the date of this Agreement and until the Closing, the Company shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the consents listed in Schedule 6.10.
- 6.11 TAKEOVER STATUTES. If any Takeover Statute shall become applicable to the transactions contemplated hereby, the Company and the Board of Directors of the Company shall grant such approvals and take such actions as are necessary so that the transactions contemplated hereby may be consummated as promptly as practicable on the terms contemplated hereby and otherwise act to eliminate or minimize the effects of such statute or resolution on the transactions contemplated hereby.

# ARTICLE VII CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

- 7.1 CONDITIONS TO EACH PARTY'S OBLIGATION TO EFFECT THE MERGER. The respective obligation of each party to effect the Merger is subject to the satisfaction or waiver on or prior to the Closing Date of the following conditions:
- (a) If required by law, the Company shall have obtained the Company Stockholder Approval.
- (b) The waiting period (and any extension thereof) applicable to the Merger under the HSR Act, if any, shall have been terminated or shall have expired. Any consents, approvals and filings under any foreign antitrust law, the absence of which would prohibit the consummation of Merger, shall have been obtained or made.
- (c) No temporary restraining order, preliminary or permanent injunction or other order issued by any court of competent jurisdiction or other legal restraint or prohibition preventing the consummation of the Merger shall be in effect.
- (d) Purchaser shall have previously accepted for payment and paid for the shares of Common Stock tendered and not withdrawn pursuant to the Offer.
- (e) In the event that Section 1.3 applies, the representations and warranties by the Company contained in this Agreement (which for purposes of this Section 7.1(e) shall be read as though none of them contained any Material Adverse Effect or other materiality qualifications) shall be true and correct in all respects as of the date of this Agreement and at the Effective Time, except where the failure of such representations and warranties in the aggregate to be true and correct in all respects, individually or in the aggregate, have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; provided, however, that the representations in Section 3.3 (Capital Structure) as to the number of issued and outstanding shares of capital stock of the Company and Company Stock Options shall be true and correct in all respects.

# ARTICLE VIII TERMINATION

- 8.1 TERMINATION. This Agreement may be terminated at any time prior to the Effective Time, whether before or after the Company Stockholder Approval:
- (a) By mutual written consent of Parent, Purchaser and the Company;
  - (b) By either Parent or the Company if:
  - (i) the Merger is not consummated on or before October 31, 2002 (the "Outside Date"), unless the failure to consummate the Merger is the result of a willful or material breach this Agreement by the party seeking to terminate this Agreement; provided, however, that the passage of such period shall be tolled for any part thereof during which any party shall be subject to a nonfinal order, decree, ruling or action restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the consummation of the Merger;
  - (ii) any Governmental Entity issues an order, decree or ruling or takes any other action permanently enjoining, restraining or otherwise prohibiting the Merger and such order, decree, ruling or other action shall have become final and nonappealable;
  - (iii) subject to Section 1.3, as the result of the failure of any of the conditions set forth in Exhibit A to this Agreement, the Offer shall have terminated or expired in accordance with its terms without Purchaser having purchased any shares of Common Stock pursuant to the Offer; or
  - (iv) upon a vote at a duly held stockholders meeting to obtain the Company Stockholder Approval, the Company Stockholder Approval is not obtained; provided, however, that this Agreement may not be terminated by Parent pursuant to this clause (iv) if Parent or Purchaser shall have failed to vote the shares of Common Stock held by it in favor of the Merger;
- (c) by Parent, if the Company breaches or fails to perform in any material respect any of its covenants contained in this Agreement, which breach or failure to perform would give rise to the failure of a condition set forth in Exhibit A;
- (d) subject to Section 1.3, by Parent, if any of the conditions set forth in Exhibit A shall become incapable of fulfillment prior to the Outside Date and shall not have been waived by all applicable parties, and the Offer shall have terminated or expired by its terms without Purchaser having purchased any shares of Common Stock pursuant to the Offer;
- (e) by Parent, if the Board of Directors fails to make, or withdraws, modifies or changes, in any manner adverse to Parent and Purchaser, its approval or recommendation of the Offer, the Merger or this Agreement; or
- (f) by the Company, (i) if Parent or Purchaser breaches or fails to perform in any material respect any of their respective covenants contained in this Agreement or (ii) if prior

to consummation of the Offer, the Board of Directors of the Company shall have provided written notice to Parent that the Company is prepared, upon termination of this Agreement, to enter into a binding written definitive agreement for a Superior Proposal; provided that in the case of this clause (ii): (A) the Company shall have complied with Section 5.2 in all respects; (B) the Board of Directors of the Company shall have reasonably concluded in good faith in consultation with its financial advisor and outside counsel that such proposal is a Superior Proposal; (C) Parent does not make, within five business days after receipt of the Company's written notice referred to above in this clause (ii), an offer that the Board of Directors of the Company shall have reasonably concluded in good faith in consultation with its financial advisor and outside counsel is at least as favorable to the stockholders of the Company as the Superior Proposal; and (D) the Company shall have paid Parent the amounts set forth in Section 8.2(b) concurrently with such termination.

# 8.2 EFFECT OF TERMINATION.

- (a) In the event of termination of this Agreement by either the Company or Parent as provided in Section 8.1, this Agreement shall forthwith become void and have no effect, without any liability or obligation on the part of Parent, Purchaser or the Company, other than Section 6.2, Section 6.6, this Section 8.2 and Article IX; provided, however, that nothing contained in this Section 8.2 shall relieve any party from liability for any breach of this Agreement.
- (b) If this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 8.1(e) or 8.1(f)(ii), the Company shall pay to Parent the sum of \$5.0 million in cash. In addition, the Company shall reimburse Parent, Purchaser and their affiliates for all out-of-pocket fees and expenses incurred by any of them in connection with the negotiation of this Agreement and preparation of the Offer and the Merger and any related financings (including, without limitation, fees and costs of attorneys and accountants and other advisors and fees payable to banks, financial institutions and their respective agents and fees of financial printers engaged by Parent, Purchaser or their affiliates). This Section 8.2 will survive any termination of this Agreement. The Company acknowledges that the agreements contained in this Section 8.2 are an integral part of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and that, without these agreements, Parent would not enter into this Agreement; accordingly, if the Company fails to promptly pay the amounts due pursuant to this Section 8.2, the Company shall pay to Parent all costs and expenses (including attorney's fees) in connection with collecting such amounts, together with interest on the amount of the unpaid transaction expenses and termination fee at the prime rate of Citibank, N.A. in effect on the date such payment was required to be made.

# ARTICLE IX GENERAL PROVISIONS

9.1 NON-SURVIVAL OF REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES. None of the representations and warranties set forth in Article III or IV of this Agreement shall survive beyond the Effective Time.

9.2 NOTICES. All notices and other communications given or made pursuant to this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given or made (a) three business days after being sent by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, (b) upon delivery, if hand delivered, (c) one business day after being sent by prepaid overnight carrier with guaranteed delivery, with a record of receipt, or (d) upon transmission with confirmed delivery if sent by facsimile, to the parties at the following addresses (or at such other addresses as shall be specified by the parties by like notice):

(a) if to Parent or Purchaser:

D&B Holdings I, Inc.
D&B Acquisition Sub, Inc.
c/o Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP
200 Park Avenue
New York, New York 10166
Attention: E. Michael Greaney
Fax: (212) 351-4035

with a copy to:

Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP 200 Park Avenue New York, New York 10166 Attention: E. Michael Greaney, Esq. Fax: (212) 351-4035

(b) if to the Company:

Dave & Buster's, Inc. 2481 Manana Drive Dallas, Texas 75220 Attention: General Counsel Fax: (214) 357-1536

with a copy to:

Hallett & Perrin, P.C. 2001 Bryan Street, Suite 3900 Dallas, Texas 75201 Attention: Bruce H. Hallett, Esq. Fax: (214) 922-4170

9.3 PARTIAL INVALIDITY. If any term or other provision of this Agreement is invalid, illegal or incapable of being enforced by any rule of law, or public policy, all other conditions and provisions of this Agreement shall nevertheless remain in full force and effect so long as the economic or legal substance of the transactions contemplated hereby is not affected

in any manner adverse to any party. Upon such determination that any term or other provision is invalid, illegal or incapable of being enforced, the parties hereto shall negotiate in good faith to modify this Agreement so as to effect the original intent of the parties as closely as possible in an acceptable manner to the end that transactions contemplated hereby are fulfilled to the maximum extent possible.

- 9.4 EXECUTION IN COUNTERPARTS; FACSIMILE SIGNATURES. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which shall be considered an original instrument, but all of which shall be considered one and the same agreement.
- 9.5 GOVERNING LAW, ETC. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York, without regard to principles of conflicts of laws. The parties hereby irrevocably submit to the jurisdiction of the courts of the State of New York and the Federal courts of the United States of America located in the Borough of Manhattan, the City of New York solely in respect of the interpretation and enforcement of the provisions of this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby and hereby waive, and agree not to assert, as a defense in any action, suit or proceeding for the interpretation or enforcement hereof, that it is not subject thereto or that such action, suit or proceeding may not be brought or is not maintainable in said courts or that the venue thereof may not be appropriate or that this Agreement may not be enforced in or by such courts, and the parties hereto irrevocably agree that all claims with respect to such action or proceeding shall be heard and determined in such courts. The parties consent to and grant any such court jurisdiction over the person of such parties and over the subject matter of such dispute and agree that mailing of process or other papers in connection with any such action or proceeding in the manner provided in Section 9.2 or in such other manner as may be permitted by law shall be valid and sufficient service thereof.
- 9.6 ASSIGNMENT; SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS; NO THIRD PARTY BENEFICIARIES. Neither this Agreement nor any of the rights, interests or obligations hereunder shall be assigned or delegated by any of the parties hereto without the prior written consent of the other parties. Subject to the foregoing, this Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors or assigns, heirs, legatees, distributees, executors, administrators and guardians. Nothing in this Agreement, expressed or implied, is intended or shall be construed to confer a benefit upon any Person other than the parties hereto (and their successors and assigns permitted by this Section 9.6) and the Indemnified Parties and their respective heirs, legatees and personal representatives to the extent provided in Section 6.5.
- 9.7 TITLES AND HEADINGS. Titles and headings to sections herein are inserted for convenience of reference only and are not intended to be a part of or to affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement.
- 9.8 SCHEDULES AND EXHIBITS. The schedules and exhibits referred to in this Agreement shall be construed with and as an integral part of this Agreement to the same extent as if the same had been set forth verbatim herein.
- 9.9 KNOWLEDGE. In each provision of this Agreement in which a representation or warranty is qualified to the "knowledge" of a Person or to the "best of the

knowledge" of a Person, unless otherwise stated in such provision, each such phrase means that the Person does not have actual knowledge after reasonable investigation of any state of facts which is different from the facts described in the warranty or representation. With respect to the Company, such knowledge shall refer solely to the "knowledge" of one or more of those individuals identified in Schedule 9.9.

9.10 ENTIRE AGREEMENT; AMENDMENTS. This Agreement, including the schedules and exhibits, contains the entire understanding of the parties hereto with regard to the subject matter contained herein. The parties hereto, by mutual agreement in writing, may amend, modify and supplement this Agreement. Any purported amendment that does not comply with the foregoing shall be null and void.

9.11 WAIVERS. Any term or provision of this Agreement may be waived, or the time for its performance may be extended, by the party or parties entitled to the benefit thereof. The failure of any party hereto to enforce at any time any provision of this Agreement shall not be construed to be a waiver of such provision, nor shall it in any way to affect the validity of this Agreement or any part hereof or the right of any party thereafter to enforce each and every such provision. No waiver of any breach of this Agreement shall be held to constitute a waiver of any other or subsequent breach.

 $\,$  IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed as of the day and year first above written.

**HOLDINGS** I, INC. DAVE & BUSTER'S, INC. By: /s/ Simon Moore By: /s/ David 0. Corriveau ---------------Name: Simon Moore Name: David O. Corriveau Title: President Title: Co-CE0 & President D&B ACQUISITION SUB, INC. By: /s/ Simon Moore ------------- Name: Simon Moore Title:

President

D&B

## EXHIBIT A

## CONDITIONS OF THE OFFER

Notwithstanding any other term of the Offer or this Agreement, Purchaser shall not be required to accept for payment or, subject to any applicable rules and regulations of the SEC, including Rule 14e-1(c) under the Exchange Act (relating to Purchaser's obligation to pay for or return tendered shares of Common Stock promptly after the termination or withdrawal of the Offer), to pay for any shares of Common Stock tendered pursuant to the Offer, and, subject to the terms of the Agreement, may terminate the Offer, if there shall not have been validly tendered and not withdrawn prior to the expiration of the Offer that number of shares of Common Stock which would represent at least 80% of the Outstanding Shares (the "Minimum Tender Condition"). The term "Outstanding Shares" means all outstanding securities entitled generally to vote in the election of directors of the Company, determined as of the scheduled expiration date, as such date may be extended pursuant to Section 1.1(a) of this Agreement. Furthermore, notwithstanding any other term of the Offer or this Agreement, Purchaser shall not be required to commence the Offer, accept for payment or, subject as aforesaid, to pay for any shares of Common Stock not theretofore accepted for payment or paid for, and may terminate or amend the Offer, (1) with the consent of the Company or (2) if, at any time on or after the date of this Agreement and before the acceptance of such shares for payment or the payment therefor, any of the following conditions exists:

(a) there shall be pending any suit, action or proceeding by any Governmental Entity: (i) seeking to restrain or prohibit the acquisition by Parent or Purchaser of any Common Stock or the making or consummation of the Offer or the Merger or any other material transaction contemplated by this Agreement, or resulting in a material delay in or material restriction on the ability of Purchaser to consummate the Offer or the Merger or seeking to obtain from the Company, Parent or Purchaser any damages that would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; (ii) seeking to prohibit or limit the ownership or operation by the Company, Parent or any of their respective subsidiaries of any material portion of the business or assets of the Company, Parent or any of their respective subsidiaries, or to compel the Company, Parent or any of their respective subsidiaries to dispose of or hold separate any material portion of their respective businesses or assets, as a result of the Offer, the Merger or any other transaction; (iii) seeking to impose limitations on the ability of Parent or Purchaser to acquire or hold, or exercise full rights of ownership of, any shares of Common Stock, including the right to vote the Common Stock purchased by it on all matters properly presented to the stockholders of the Company; (iv) seeking to prohibit Parent or any of its subsidiaries from effectively controlling in any material respect the business or operations of the Company and the Subsidiaries; or (v) which otherwise is reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect;

(b) any statute, rule, regulation, legislation, judgment, order or injunction shall be enacted, entered, enforced, promulgated, amended or issued with respect to, or deemed applicable to, or any consent or approval withheld with respect to: (i) Parent, the Company or any of their respective subsidiaries; or (ii) the Offer, the Merger or any other Transaction, by any Governmental Entity that is reasonably likely to result, directly or indirectly, in any of the consequences referred to in subparagraph (a) above;

- (c) there shall have occurred any event, change, effect or development that, individually or in the aggregate, has had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect (except for such as may relate to or arise from (i) economic conditions generally in the United States, or (ii) the transactions contemplated by this Agreement as specifically relating to Parent or Purchaser as the acquiror of the Company);
- (d) there shall have occurred: (i) any general suspension of trading of securities on any national securities exchange or in the over-the-counter market in the United States (excluding any coordinated trading halt triggered solely as a result of a specified decrease in a market index); (ii) a declaration of a banking moratorium or any suspension of payments in respect of banks in the United States; (iii) a commencement of a war or armed hostilities or other national or international calamity directly or indirectly involving the United States; or (iiv) in the case of any of the foregoing existing on the date of this Agreement, a material acceleration or worsening thereof;
- (e) the representations and warranties by the Company contained in this Agreement (which for purposes of this paragraph (e) of Exhibit A shall be read as though none of them contained any Material Adverse Effect or other materiality qualifications) shall not be true and correct in all respects as of the date of this Agreement and at the scheduled or extended expiration of the Offer, except where the failure of such representations and warranties in the aggregate to be true and correct in all respects, individually or in the aggregate, have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; provided, however, that the representations in Section 3.3 (Capital Structure) as to the number of issued and outstanding shares of capital stock of the Company and Company Stock Options shall be true and correct in all respects;
- (f) the Company shall have failed to perform in any material respect any obligation or to comply in any material respect with any agreement or covenant of the Company to be performed or complied with by the Company under this Agreement;
- $\mbox{\ensuremath{\mbox{\sc (g)}}}$  this Agreement shall have been terminated in accordance with its terms;
- (h) the Company's Board of Directors fails to make, or withdraws, modifies or changes, in any manner adverse to Parent and Purchaser, its approval or recommendation of the Offer, the Merger or this Agreement; or
- (i) the Company shall have failed to obtain (i) any third party or governmental consents or approvals required in connection with this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby, the failure of which to obtain, individually or in the aggregate, have had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect or (ii) any of the following consents and approvals:
  - (A) landlord consents required pursuant to the leases governing the following Leased Real Properties: 4821 Mills Circle, Ontario, California; 4661 Palisades Ctr. Drive, West Nyack, New York; and 20 City Boulevard West, Building G, Suite 1, Orange, California; and

(B) consents, approvals or authorizations required by all state, city or local liquor licensing boards, agencies or other similar entities for the Company's operations in the following states: Michigan, Missouri, Rhode Island and Texas.

# SUPPORT AND EXCHANGE AGREEMENT

THIS SUPPORT AND EXCHANGE AGREEMENT, dated as of May 30, 2002 (this "Agreement"), is by and among D&B Holdings I, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Parent"), D&B Acquisition Sub, Inc., a Delaware corporation and wholly-owned subsidiary of Parent ("Purchaser"), and each of the parties listed on Exhibit A hereto (each in his, her or its individual capacity, a "Stockholder," and, collectively, the "Stockholders").

#### WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, contemporaneously with the execution and delivery of this Agreement, Parent, Purchaser and Dave & Buster's, Inc., a Missouri corporation (the "Company"), are entering into an Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of the date hereof (the "Merger Agreement"), which provides for, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth therein, (i) the commencement by Purchaser of a cash tender offer (the "Offer") to purchase all of Company's outstanding shares of common stock, par value \$.01 per share (the "Shares"), at a price of \$12.00 per share, and (ii) the subsequent merger of Purchaser with and into the Company (the "Merger");

WHEREAS, as of the date hereof, each Stockholder owns, beneficially and of record, (i) the number of Shares set forth beside such Stockholder's name on Exhibit A (all such Shares together with any additional Shares which may hereafter be acquired by such Stockholder prior to the termination of this Agreement, whether upon the exercise of options or by means of purchase, dividend, distribution or otherwise, being referred to herein as the "Owned Shares") and (ii) stock options to purchase the number of option Shares set forth beside such Stockholder's name on such Exhibit A (the "Rollover Options");

WHEREAS, as a condition to their willingness to enter into the Merger Agreement, Parent and Purchaser have required that the Stockholders enter into this Agreement; and

WHEREAS, in order to induce Parent and Purchaser to enter into the Merger Agreement, each Stockholder is willing to enter into this Agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and the mutual covenants and agreements herein contained, and intending to be legally bound hereby, Parent, Purchaser and each Stockholder hereby agree as follows:

# ARTICLE I

# VOTING OF SHARES; OTHER COVENANTS OF THE STOCKHOLDER

SECTION 1.1. Voting of Shares. From the date hereof until termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 6.2 hereof (the "Term"), at any meeting of the stockholders of the Company, however called, the Stockholder shall vote the Owned Shares (i) in favor of the Merger and the Merger Agreement (as amended from time to time), (ii) against any Acquisition

Proposal and against any proposal for action or agreement that would result in a breach of any covenant, representation or warranty or any other obligation or agreement of the Company under the Merger Agreement or which is reasonably likely to result in any of the conditions of the Company's obligations under the Merger Agreement, not being fulfilled, or any other action which could reasonably be expected to impede, interfere with, delay, postpone or materially adversely affect the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement or the likelihood of such transactions being consummated and (iii) in favor of any other matter necessary for consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement. The foregoing obligations shall also apply to any action to be taken by written consent of Company stockholders without a meeting.

SECTION 1.2. No Inconsistent Arrangements. Except as contemplated by this Agreement and the Merger Agreement, the Stockholders shall not during the Term (i) transfer (which term shall include, without limitation, any sale, assignment, gift, pledge, hypothecation or other disposition), or consent to any transfer of, any or all of the Owned Shares or any interest therein, or create or permit to exist any Encumbrance (as defined in Section 4.3 hereof) on such Owned Shares, (ii) enter into any contract, option or other agreement or understanding with respect to any transfer of any or all of the Owned Shares or any interest therein, (iii) grant any proxy, power-of-attorney or other authorization in or with respect to the Owned Shares, (iv) deposit the Owned Shares into a voting trust or enter into a voting agreement or arrangement with respect to the Owned Shares, or (v) take any other action that would in any way restrict, limit or interfere with the performance of its obligations hereunder or the transactions contemplated hereby or by the Merger Agreement.

SECTION 1.3. Waiver of Appraisal Rights. Each Stockholder hereby waives any rights of appraisal or rights to dissent from the Merger.

SECTION 1.4. Stop Transfer. The Stockholders shall not request that the Company register the transfer (book-entry or otherwise) of any certificate or uncertificated interest representing any of the Owned Shares, unless such transfer is made in compliance with this Agreement.

SECTION 1.5. No Solicitation. During the Term, the Stockholders shall not, nor shall any Stockholder permit or authorize any of its partners, employees, agents or representatives (collectively, the "Representatives") to, take any action which a Company Representative would be prohibited from taking by the terms of Section 5.2 of the Merger Agreement. Each Stockholder will promptly notify Parent of the existence of any proposal, discussion, negotiation or inquiry received by such Stockholder and will immediately communicate to Parent the terms of any proposal, discussion, negotiation or inquiry which it may receive (and will promptly provide to Parent copies of any written materials received by it in connection with such proposal, discussion, negotiation or inquiry) and the identity of the Person making such proposal or inquiry or engaging in such discussion or negotiation. Any action taken by the Company's directors or officers, acting solely in their corporate capacities, consistent with Section 5.2 of the Merger Agreement shall not be considered to violate this Section 1.5.

SECTION 1.6. No Tender. The Stockholders will not tender any of their  $\mbox{\it Owned Shares}$  in the Offer.

## ARTICLE II

## EXCHANGE OF SHARES

SECTION 2.1. Exchange. The equity capitalization of Parent (including shares reserved for issuance under Parent stock incentive plans) as of immediately following the Exchange (as defined below) shall be as set forth on Exhibit B hereto (the "Parent Equity Schedule"). Each Stockholder shall, effective as of the third business day following expiration of the Offer, (i) exchange such Stockholder's Owned Shares for newly-issued shares of capital stock of Parent and (ii) exchange such Stockholder's Rollover Options for new stock options, in each case consistent with the Parent Equity Schedule (the "Exchange"); provided that the cash equity contributions of the "Investcorp Holders" as reflected in such Exhibit B shall be made prior to or concurrently with such Exchange and Purchaser shall have accepted for payment Shares tendered pursuant to the Offer. At the time of the Exchange, the certificate of incorporation of Parent will be substantially in the form of Exhibit C hereto.

SECTION 2.2. Certain Warranties. The transfer by the Stockholders of the Owned Shares to Parent pursuant to this Agreement shall pass to and unconditionally vest in Parent good and valid title to the Owned Shares, free and clear of all Encumbrances whatsoever.

SECTION 2.3. Disclosure. Each Stockholder hereby authorizes Parent and Purchaser to publish and disclose in the Offer Documents and, if approval of the Company's stockholders is required under applicable law, the Proxy Statement (including all documents and schedules filed with the SEC), such Stockholder's identity and ownership of the Owned Shares and the nature of its commitments, arrangements and understandings under this Agreement. Each Stockholder will join as a filing party in the Schedule 13E-3 filings made in connection with the Offer and the Merger.

#### ARTICLE III

# SHAREHOLDER AGREEMENT

SECTION 3.1. Stockholder Agreement. The obligations of the parties to effect the Exchange shall be conditioned on the execution, delivery and effectiveness of the Stockholder Agreement attached hereto as Exhibit D by parties named therein, including the Stockholders.

# ARTICLE IV

# REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE STOCKHOLDERS

Each Stockholder hereby represents and warrants to Parent and Purchaser as follows:

SECTION 4.1. Due Authorization, etc. Such Stockholder has all requisite power and authority to execute, deliver and perform this Agreement, to appoint Purchaser and Parent as its Proxy and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby have been duly authorized by all necessary action on the part of such Stockholder. This

Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by or on behalf of such Stockholder and constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of such Stockholder, enforceable against such Stockholder in accordance with its terms.

## SECTION 4.2. No Conflicts; Required Filings and Consents.

- (a) Except as would not impair or delay the ability of such Stockholder to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby, the execution and delivery of this Agreement by such Stockholder does not, and the performance of this Agreement by such Stockholder will not, (i) subject to the filings referred to in Section 4.2(b), conflict with or violate any law applicable to such Stockholder or by which such Stockholder or any of such Stockholder's assets is bound or affected or (ii) result in any breach of or constitute a default (or an event that with notice or lapse of time or both would become a default) under, or give to others any rights of termination, acceleration or cancellation of, or result in the creation of an Encumbrance on any assets of such Stockholder, including, without limitation, Owned Shares, pursuant to, any note, bond, mortgage, indenture, contract, agreement, lease, license, permit, franchise or other instrument or obligation to which such Stockholder is a party or by which such Stockholder or any of such Stockholder's assets is bound or affected.
- (b) Except as would not impair or delay the ability of such Stockholder to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby, the execution and delivery of this Agreement by such Stockholder does not, and the performance of this Agreement by such Stockholder will not, require any consent, approval, authorization or permit of, or filing with or notification to, any governmental or regulatory authority (other than any necessary filing under the HSR Act or the Exchange Act).
- SECTION 4.3. Title to Shares. Except as disclosed to Holdings in writing by such Stockholder, such Stockholder is the sole record and beneficial owner of the Owned Shares, free and clear of any pledge, lien, security interest, mortgage, charge, claim, equity, option, proxy, voting restriction, voting trust or agreement, understanding, arrangement, right of first refusal, limitation on disposition, adverse claim of ownership or use or encumbrance of any kind ("Encumbrances"), except for Encumbrances or proxies arising pursuant to this Agreement. As of the date hereof, the Shares listed on Exhibit A beside such Stockholding name under the caption "Number of Shares" are the only Shares owned of record or beneficially by such Stockholder.

SECTION 4.4. No Finder's Fees. No broker, investment banker, financial advisor or other person is entitled to any broker's, finder's, financial advisor's or other similar fee or commission in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby based upon arrangements made by or on behalf of such Stockholder (except as may be reflected in Section 3.18 of the Merger Agreement). Such Stockholder, on behalf of itself and its affiliates, hereby acknowledges that it is not entitled to receive any broker's, finder's, financial advisor's or other similar fee or commission in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby or by the Merger Agreement.

## ARTICLE V

# REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PARENT AND PURCHASER

Parent and Purchaser hereby, jointly and severally, represent and warrant to the Stockholder as follows:

SECTION 5.1. Due Organization, Authorization, etc. Purchaser and Parent are duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of their jurisdiction of incorporation. Purchaser and Parent have all requisite corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. The execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby by each of Purchaser and Parent have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of Purchaser and Parent, respectively. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by each of Purchaser and Parent and constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of each of Purchaser and Parent, enforceable against Purchaser and Parent in accordance with its terms.

SECTION 5.2. Investment Intent. Parent will be acquiring the Owned Shares pursuant to the Exchange for its own account and not with a view to distribution or resale in any manner which would be in violation of the Securities Act.

## ARTICLE VI

## **MISCELLANEOUS**

SECTION 6.1. Definitions. Terms used but not otherwise defined in this Agreement have the meanings ascribed to such terms in the Merger Agreement.

SECTION 6.2. Termination. This Agreement shall terminate and be of no further force and effect (i) upon the written mutual consent of the parties hereto or (ii) automatically and without any required action of the parties hereto upon the termination of the Merger Agreement prior to the Effective Time in accordance with its terms. No such termination of this Agreement shall relieve any party hereto from any liability for any breach of this Agreement prior to termination.

SECTION 6.3. Further Assurance. From time to time, at another party's request and without additional consideration, each party hereto shall execute and deliver such additional documents and take all such further action as may be necessary or desirable to consummate and make effective, in the most expeditious manner practicable, the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

SECTION 6.4. Certain Events. Each Stockholder agrees that this Agreement and the Stockholder's obligations hereunder shall attach to the Owned Shares and shall be binding upon any person or entity to which legal or beneficial ownership of the Owned Shares shall pass, whether by operation of law or otherwise. Notwithstanding any transfer of the Owned Shares, the transferor shall remain liable for the performance of all its obligations under this Agreement.

SECTION 6.5. Specific Performance. Each Stockholder acknowledges that if such Stockholder fails to perform any of its obligations under this Agreement immediate and irreparable harm or injury would be caused to Parent and Purchaser for which money damages would not be an adequate remedy. In such event, each Stockholder agrees that each of Parent and Purchaser shall have the right, in addition to any other rights it may have, to specific performance of this Agreement. Accordingly, if Parent or Purchaser should institute an action or proceeding seeking specific enforcement of the provisions hereof, each Stockholder hereby waives the claim or defense that Parent or Purchaser, as the case may be, has an adequate remedy at law and hereby agrees not to assert in any such action or proceeding the claim or defense that such a remedy at law exists. Each Stockholder further agrees to waive any requirements for the securing or posting of any bond in connection with obtaining any such equitable relief.

SECTION 6.6. Notice. All notices, requests, claims demands and other communications under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed given if delivered personally or sent by overnight courier (providing proof of delivery) to the parties at the following addresses (or at such other address for a party as shall be specified by like notice):

(a) If to Parent or Purchaser: D&B Holdings I, Inc.

D&B Acquisition Sub, Inc. c/o Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP

200 Park Avenue

New York, New York 10166 Telecopier: 212-351-4065

Attention: E. Michael Greaney, Esq.

(b) If to a Stockholder: To the appropriate address shown

on Exhibit A.

with a copy to: Bruce H. Hallett, Esq.

Hallett & Perrin, P.C.

2001 Bryan Street, Suite 3900

Dallas, Texas 75201 Telecopier: 214-922-4170

SECTION 6.7. Headings. The headings contained in this Agreement are for reference purposes only and shall not affect in any way the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement.

SECTION 6.8. Severability. If any term or other provision of this Agreement is invalid, illegal or incapable of being enforced by any rule of law, or public policy, all other conditions and provisions of this Agreement shall nevertheless remain in full force and effect so long as the economic or legal substance of the transactions contemplated hereby is not affected in any manner adverse to any party. Upon such determination that any term or other provision is invalid, illegal or incapable of being enforced, the parties hereto shall negotiate in good faith to modify this Agreement so as to effect the original intent of the parties as closely as possible in an acceptable manner to the end that transactions contemplated hereby are fulfilled to the maximum extent possible.

SECTION 6.9. Entire Agreement; No Third-Party Beneficiaries. This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement, and supersedes all other prior agreements and understandings, both written and oral, among the parties with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement, and this Agreement is not intended to confer upon any person, other than the parties hereto, any rights or remedies

SECTION 6.10. Assignment. Neither this Agreement nor any of the rights, interests or obligations under this Agreement may be assigned or delegated, in whole or in part, by operation of law or otherwise by any of the parties; provided, however, that Parent or Purchaser may assign, in its sole discretion, its rights and obligations hereunder to any direct or indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of Parent, but no such assignment shall relieve Parent or Purchaser of its obligations hereunder if such assignee does not perform such obligations.

SECTION 6.11. Governing Law. This Agreement shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of Delaware, regardless of the laws that might otherwise govern under applicable principles of conflicts of laws thereof. Each of the parties hereto (a) hereby irrevocably and unconditionally consents to submit to the personal jurisdiction of the courts of the State of New York and of the United States of America located in the State of New York in the event any dispute arises out of this Agreement or any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, (b) shall not object to or attempt to deny or defeat such personal jurisdiction by motion or other request for leave from any such court, and (c) shall not bring any action relating to this Agreement or any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement in any other court.

SECTION 6.12. WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL. EACH OF THE PARTIES HERETO HEREBY IRREVOCABLY WAIVES ANY AND ALL RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY LEGAL PROCEEDING ARISING OUT OF OR RELATED TO THIS AGREEMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY.

SECTION 6.13. Amendment. This Agreement may not be amended except by an instrument in writing signed by the parties hereto.

SECTION 6.14. Waiver. Any party hereto may (a) extend the time for the performance of any of the obligations or other acts of the other parties hereto, (b) waive any inaccuracies in the representations and warranties of the other parties hereto contained herein or in any document delivered pursuant hereto and (c) waive compliance by the other parties hereto with any of their agreements or conditions contained herein. Any agreement on the part of a party hereto to any such extension or waiver shall be valid only as against such party and only if set forth in an instrument in writing signed by such party. The failure of any party hereto to assert any of its rights under this Agreement or otherwise shall not constitute a waiver of those rights.

SECTION 6.15. Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, all of which shall be considered one and the same instrument and shall become effective when one or more counterparts have been signed by each of the parties and delivered to the other parties.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Parent, Purchaser and the Stockholder have caused this Agreement to be executed as of the date first written above.

D&B HOLDINGS, INC.

/s/ Simon Moore Name: Simon Moore Title: President D&B ACQUISITION SUB, INC. By: /s/ Simon Moore Name: Simon Moore Title: President /s/ David O. Cooriveau David O. Corriveau /s/ James W. Corley James W. Corley /s/ W. C. Hammett, Jr. William C. Hammett, Jr. /s/ Walter S. Henrion Walter S. Henrion FIFTEEN, L.P. By: /s/ David O. Corriveau Name: David O. Corriveau Title: General Partner WENTWORTH INVESTMENTS, L.P. By: /s/ James W. Corley Name: James W. Corley Title: General Partner

### [DAVE AND BUSTER'S LOGO]

# DAVE & BUSTER'S AGREES TO BE ACQUIRED BY MANAGEMENT -- LED INVESTMENT GROUP

DALLAS -- MAY 30, 2002 -- Dave & Buster's, Inc. (NYSE: DAB), a leading operator of upscale restaurant/entertainment complexes, announced today that it has entered into a definitive agreement under which a group led by its founders and certain members of Dave & Buster's senior executive management, together with Investcorp, a global investment group, and international investors organized by Investcorp will acquire the company. Upon completion of the transaction, which is subject to customary conditions and regulatory approval, Dave & Buster's will become a private company operating under the same name and with its headquarters remaining in Dallas, Texas.

A special committee of three independent, non-employee directors, with the advice of Houlihan Lokey Howard & Zukin, recommended approval of the transaction. Under the terms of the agreement, which have been unanimously approved by the company's Board of Directors, the group will promptly commence a cash tender offer to acquire all of the outstanding shares of Dave & Buster's common stock at a price of \$12.00 per share. The total transaction value is approximately \$255 million, including the assumption of Dave & Buster's debt. The cash tender offer is subject to the tender of at least 80 percent of Dave & Buster's shares, exclusive of approximately one million shares held by founders and certain members of senior management which will be exchanged for equity securities of the new parent holding company.

Founded in 1982 and headquartered in Dallas, Texas, Dave & Buster's operates 31 large format, high-volume restaurant/entertainment complexes throughout the United States. The Company additionally has international licensing agreements for the Dave & Buster's concept for the Pacific Rim, Canada, the Middle East, Mexico and Korea. The Company had total revenues of \$358.0 million for the fiscal year ended February 3, 2002.

"We are very excited about this transaction. We believe it is very attractive to, and in the best financial interests of, our shareholders," said Dave Corriveau, co-founder of Dave & Buster's.

Buster Corley, co-founder of Dave & Buster's, continued, "We are very pleased to have Investcorp as an investment partner. They are an outstanding firm with a

proven track record of investing alongside leading branded companies and their managements. We look forward to working with them to continue the expansion of the Dave & Buster's concept both in the U.S. and abroad."

Steve Puccinelli, a member of Investcorp's Management Committee, said, "We are pleased to be joining forces with the co-founders of Dave & Buster's and members of the company's senior management. Dave & Buster's has been an innovator in combining high-quality food and interactive entertainment. We look forward to working with this very capable management team in continuing to expand this proven concept."

UBS Warburg and Deutsche Bank are serving as financial advisors to Investcorp and are providing the debt financing for the acquisition.

#### ABOUT INVESTCORP

Investcorp focuses on corporate investments, real estate investments, asset management and technology investments. Since it was established in 1982, the firm has completed transactions with an aggregate value of approximately \$20 billion. In the United States, Investcorp and its clients currently own corporate investments that include Neptune Technology Group, Josten's, Werner Holdings, SI Corporation, Stratus Technologies and ECI Conference Call Services. U.S. investments that have been taken public by Investcorp include Prime Service, Tiffany & Co., Circle K Corporation, Saks Fifth Avenue and CSK Auto Corporation. Additional information on Investcorp may be found at www.investcorp.com.

#### SAFE HARBOR FOR FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This release contains forward-looking statements that involve assumptions regarding the operations and future prospects of Dave & Buster's. Although Dave & Buster's believes these statements are based on reasonable assumptions, such statements are subject to risk and uncertainty, including, among other things, certain economic conditions and the ability to successfully complete the referenced tender offer. Caution should be taken that these factors could cause the actual results to differ from those stated or implied in this and other communications.

# NOTE CONCERNING FIRST QUARTER CONFERENCE CALL

Today, Thursday, May 30, 2002, at 5:00 p.m. Eastern Time (4:00 p.m. Central Time), Dave & Buster's will hold its regularly scheduled quarterly conference call to discuss its first quarter 2002 results. The call will be webcast by CCBN and can be accessed at the Dave & Buster's web site at www.daveandbusters.com. In view of the impending commencement of a tender offer, Dave & Buster's has been advised by counsel that public comments about the transaction by the company in advance of the filing of tender offer documents with the SEC would be inappropriate. Therefore, Dave & Buster's regrets that it will be unable to entertain questions from stockholders on the conference call or otherwise prior to the commencement of the tender offer.

THIS ANNOUNCEMENT IS NEITHER AN OFFER TO PURCHASE NOR A SOLICITATION OF AN OFFER TO SELL SHARES OF DAVE & BUSTER'S, INC. D&B ACQUISITION SUB, INC. AND D&B HOLDINGS I, INC. HAVE INFORMED DAVE & BUSTER'S, INC. THAT THEY INTEND TO FILE AN OFFER TO PURCHASE AND A LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION ("SEC") RELATING TO THEIR OFFER TO PURCHASE ALL OUTSTANDING SHARES OF COMMON STOCK OF DAVE & BUSTER'S, INC. BEFORE ANY DECISION IS MADE WITH RESPECT TO THE OFFER, ALL STOCKHOLDERS OF DAVE & BUSTER'S, INC. ARE STRONGLY ADVISED TO READ THE OFFER TO PURCHASE AND LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL WHEN THESE DOCUMENTS BECOME AVAILABLE AND THE RELATED SOLICITATION/RECOMMENDATION STATEMENT THAT WILL BE FILED WITH THE SEC BY DAVE & BUSTER'S, INC. BECAUSE THESE DOCUMENTS WILL CONTAIN IMPORTANT INFORMATION RELATING TO THE OFFER. THESE DOCUMENTS WILL BE AVAILABLE AT NO CHARGE ON THE SEC'S WEBSITE AT HTTP://www.sec.gov and May be obtained for FREE FROM D.F. KING & CO., INC. BY CALLING 1-800-628-8528.

Contacts: DAVE & BUSTER'S INVESTCORP

Investor Relations Todd Fogarty /Jim Fingeroth

214.904.2288 Kekst and Company 212.521.4800

# # #